

Revised Draft Health Information Technology Advisory Committee (HITAC) Annual Report for Fiscal Year 2019

February 19, 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary	1
Foreword	7
Overview	8
Legislative Requirements	8
HITAC Priority Target Areas	8
FY19 ONC Objectives and Benchmarks for the HITAC	9
HITAC Progress in FY19	10
Health IT Infrastructure Landscape Analysis	15
Federal Activities across the Priority Target Areas	15
Priority Target Area: Interoperability	20
Priority Target Area: Privacy and Security	26
Priority Target Area: Patient Access to Information	30
Emerging Issues across the Priority Target Areas	32
Health IT Infrastructure Gap Analysis	34
Priority Target Area: Interoperability	34
Priority Target Area: Privacy and Security	36
Priority Target Area: Patient Access to Information	39
Recommendations for Addressing Health IT Infrastructure Gaps	41
Priority Target Area: Interoperability	41
Priority Target Area: Privacy and Security	43
Priority Target Area: Patient Access to Information	45
Suggestions for Additional HITAC Initiatives	46
Conclusion	46
Appendices	47
Glossary	47
Abbreviations	50
Resource List	52
HITAC Member List	53
Acknowledgements	53
References	54

Executive Summary

The 21st Century Cures Act (Cures Act) requires the Health Information Technology Advisory Committee (HITAC) to develop an annual report to be submitted to the Secretary of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and to Congress each fiscal year. This report complies with that directive by reviewing fiscal year 2019 (FY19) HITAC activities, describing the landscape of health information technology (IT) infrastructure across priority target areas, analyzing infrastructure gaps, and offering recommendations for future HITAC activities.

HITAC Progress in FY19

The Cures Act directs the HITAC to make recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT regarding policies, standards, implementation specifications, and certification criteria related to the implementation of a health IT infrastructure, nationally and locally, that advances the electronic access, exchange, and use of health information.

The full committee, through the work of several subcommittees, developed recommendations to support the work of the Office of the National Coordinator for Health IT (ONC) required by the Cures Act. The subcommittees included the:

- Annual Report Workgroup
- Conditions and Maintenance of Certification Requirements Task Force
- Health IT for the Care Continuum Task Force
- Information Blocking Task Force
- Interoperability Standards Priorities Task Force
- NPRM U.S. Core Data for Interoperability Task Force
- Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement Task Force

Health IT Infrastructure Landscape

The Cures Act specifies three priority target areas within which the HITAC should focus its activities: interoperability, privacy and security, and patient access to information. These priority target areas are an organizing principle for classifying the HITAC's work and organizing this report.

Federal Activities across the Priority Target Areas

In FY19, there were considerable health IT advancements throughout various agencies of the federal government. ONC released a proposed rule to implement provisions in Title IV of the Cures Act, called the 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (Cures Act NPRM). ONC also released the second draft of the Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement (TEFCA) and selected the Recognized Coordinating Entity (RCE). The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) released a proposed rule to improve interoperability and expand patients' access to their health information. There were several other federal activities that affect the HITAC's priority target areas, including the Department of Defense (DoD) and Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) electronic health records (EHR) modernization effort, the National Institutes of Health (NIH) All of Us Research Program, and a collaboration between ONC and CMS to reduce clinician burden related to the use of health IT.

Priority Target Area: Interoperability

While most healthcare providers now use EHRs, interoperability remains fragmented and a variety of barriers must be addressed. Incorporating data received from outside sources, increasing price transparency, integrating data from devices, and using more clinical data for research purposes are key opportunities. Using health IT to respond to the opioid crisis, accurately matching patients across organizations, integrating social determinants of health data, tracking adverse patient safety events, and attending to the needs of additional care settings and stakeholder groups are also essential to the success of the nation's health IT infrastructure. The HITAC is working to identify priority uses of health IT and the associated standards and implementation specifications that support such uses.

Priority Target Area: Privacy and Security

Privacy and security of health data are important considerations in advancing and maintaining trust in interoperability. Data generated or stored outside of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) framework are growing, and patients are often unaware that some of their health information is not protected by HIPAA. The varying requirements of international, federal, and state privacy laws continue to present challenges. New technological capabilities that can re-identify de-identified data and poor privacy and security practices both heighten the vulnerability of patient information stored in health information systems and on devices and may lead to inappropriate care or patient harm.

Priority Target Area: Patient Access to Information

Access to health IT can have a positive impact on health, healthcare, and health equity by supporting shared decision-making between patients and providers, providing personalized self-management tools, and delivering accurate, accessible, and actionable health information. Continued information and education, improved accessibility, and increased use of application programming interfaces (APIs) and patient-generated health data (PGHD) are needed to increase both patients' and providers' awareness of the benefits of the use of data and health IT resources.

Emerging Issues across the Priority Target Areas

The Annual Report Workgroup identified multiple emerging issues that will be of growing importance to the deliberations of the HITAC moving forward. This includes issues such as integration of health data from the Internet of Things (IoT), prescription of digital apps, linking genetic data to social behavior, machine learning in healthcare, and sharing diagnostic imaging. These issues will continue to be closely tracked by the Annual Report Workgroup for consideration in future reports.

Health IT Infrastructure Gaps, Opportunities, and Recommendations

The Cures Act requires an analysis identifying existing gaps in policies and resources for achieving the ONC FY19 objectives and benchmarks and furthering interoperability throughout the health IT infrastructure, as well as recommendations for addressing the gaps identified. The HITAC has focused on the following key gaps and opportunities for the health IT industry and has recommended related HITAC activities.

The following table summarizes the HITAC's assessment. Within each priority target area, topics are grouped by the timeliness of the opportunity to be addressed by the HITAC. An immediate opportunity correlates to planned topics for the HITAC within the next one to two years, while longer-term opportunities are anticipated to begin in three or more years.

Key Gaps	Key Opportunities	Recommended HITAC Activities
Priority Target Area: Inte	eroperability	
	Immediate Oppor	tunities
Challenges with incorporation and reconciliation of data received from outside sources	Enable easier integration and use of data received from outside sources	Review and make recommendations on best practices for how health IT developers and providers can integrate and use data received from outside sources, including addressing data accuracy
Lack of price transparency	Offer guidance about the role of health IT in improving price transparency	Offer ideas for the role of health IT in improving price transparency of healthcare services
Limited unique device identifier (UDI) integration	Increase understanding of the challenges of integration of UDI data	Convene a hearing to understand trends related to UDI data integration and understand the effect on various workflows (e.g., clinical, administrative, research, and patient)
Need for improved patient matching when sharing data	Improve patient matching	Hold hearings to explore how new and emerging technology, such as machine learning and referential matching, are improving patient matching, and develop recommendations to inform ONC's patient matching strategy in light of the findings
Nascent capture and use of social determinants of health (SDOH) data	Develop and adopt standards for SDOH data collection, transfer, and integration for population health and individuals' needs	 Continue to review and recommend SDOH data elements for inclusion in the United States Core Data for Interoperability (USCDI) framework and promote continued SDOH standards development Review opportunities for HHS to require the use of standardized psychological, social, and behavioral data across agency programs
EHR-related adverse patient safety events	Increase transparency of EHR- related adverse patient safety events	Develop recommendations on ways ONC can include EHR-related patient safety events in the EHR Reporting Program
Need for clarification on the use of health data made available electronically for research purposes	Establish a framework for the use of health data made available electronically for research purposes	Review and make recommendations about ONC's role in setting guidelines for the use of health data made available electronically for research purposes
	Longer Term Oppo	rtunities
Limited EHR integration with Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs (PDMPs)	Improve and accelerate the use of health IT to respond to the opioid crisis	 Encourage the adoption of standards to support data segmentation by identifying policy needs and functional requirements to address patient privacy and provider needs Identify opportunities to use TEFCA to enable the exchange of data necessary to support the response to the opioid crisis
Unmet needs of additional care settings and stakeholder groups	Improve the electronic data exchange capabilities of behavioral health and long-term care providers	Review and recommend steps for ONC to improve the ability of behavioral health and long-term care providers to electronically exchange data

Key Gaps	Key Opportunities	Recommended HITAC Activities	
Priority Target Area: Privacy and Security			
	Immediate Oppor	tunities	
Lack of clear rules for data not subject to HIPAA privacy protections	Increase transparency and patient education for business practices and other potential uses not covered under HIPAA	 Convene a HITAC workgroup to review and provide recommendations about federal agencies' activities addressing third-party access to health data Identify educational approaches, technological mitigators, and potential regulatory solutions that offer improved transparency of privacy protections outside the purview of HIPAA Develop recommendations for additional steps for HHS and industry to take to enhance education about the requirements and applicability of HIPAA, Title 42 of the Code of Regulations, Part 2: Confidentiality of Substance Use Disorder Patient Records (42 CFR Part 2), and the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) Help ONC identify and define policy needs and functional requirements for data segmentation for patients, providers, and other stakeholders 	
Lack of clarity about the parameters of data sharing and disclosure and their implications for consent	Improve the capabilities of health IT to electronically capture, store, and share consent information	Identify and suggest how consent should be captured under TEFCA	
Lack of control over sharing and disclosure of information	Facilitate more exchange of SDOH data between healthcare providers and community service organizations and more patient education about consent	Review the consent policies and data use agreements of early adopters of SDOH data exchange (i.e., health information exchanges (HIEs), community information exchanges (CIEs)) to develop best practices for other healthcare entities looking to exchange SDOH data	
Lack of control over sharing and disclosure of information	Identify emerging concerns related to provider-directed and patient-managed PGHD creation and use	Review actions already underway regarding the management of and processes for protecting the privacy and security of PGHD	
Limited support for restricting scope of data shared with third parties via Health Level Seven (HL7®) published Fast Healthcare Interoperability Resources (FHIR®)	Increase the capacity to reasonably restrict the scope of data shared via FHIR®	Review and make recommendations about how the ability to place reasonable restrictions on the scope of data shared via FHIR® could be improved. Consideration could be given to 1) clarifying in ONC certification criteria that enabling such reasonable restrictions is allowed, and 2) updating underlying standards to support such reasonable restrictions	
Lack of clarity on the effect of international regulations on U.S. healthcare data exchange and access	Increase knowledge of the impact of international regulations affecting the U.S. healthcare system	Identify educational approaches that offer increased transparency for international regulations (such as the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR)) that affect the U.S. healthcare system	

Key Gaps	Key Opportunities	Recommended HITAC Activities	
Longer Term Opportunities			
Variability of information-sharing policies across states	Increase the alignment of data sharing policies across states	 Review and make recommendations about the federal role in setting guidelines across states for the exchange of data Collaborate with the National Committee on Vital and Health Statistics (NCVHS) on its proposed revisions to HIPAA to consider strategies for aligning policies across states 	
New technological capabilities to reidentify de-identified data	Increase awareness of technological capabilities to re- identify de-identified data	 Identify additional steps HHS should take to raise awareness about how de-identified data are used today and about the ability of new technological capabilities to re-identify de-identified data Convene a listening session to assess the development of technologies that prevent re-identification 	
Challenges in the adoption of cybersecurity framework(s)	Offer guidance to the healthcare sector on ways to improve cybersecurity preparedness	 (1) Review existing ONC cybersecurity educational resources to identify any necessary updates, revisions, or new materials that should be developed (2) Hold a hearing to identify additional opportunities for the HITAC to help improve cybersecurity preparedness 	
Priority Target Area: Pat	ient Access to Information		
	Immediate Oppor	tunities	
Limited accessibility and usability of patient portals (and other patient-facing technology)	Consider improvement to the accessibility and usability of patient portals (and other patient-facing technology)	Assess patient portals' and patient-facing mobile apps' operational effectiveness, patient engagement, and/or patient understanding and use of data to establish measures in the future	
Access to patient data remains highly fragmented from the patients' perspective	Develop an updated roadmap for patient engagement and access to data that is less dependent on providers and their EHR developers	Hold listening sessions of experts and representatives of stakeholder groups (including federal agencies) to identify ideas for an updated roadmap for patient access that offers a more useful experience for patients while reducing burden on clinicians	
Ensuring compliance around API use	Track deployment of APIs certified to the 2015 Edition to identify gaps in API trust frameworks and offer guidance to developers and providers as needed	(1) Assess deployment of 2015 Edition Certified EHR Technology (CEHRT) in the field to identify any early gaps in existing API trust frameworks and HHS Office for Civil Rights (OCR) guidelines and develop recommendations on how to fill the gaps. Identified challenges should be analyzed to determine if the policies proposed in the Cures Act NPRM will address the issue and if additional action or guidance is required (2) Suggest ideas for guidance by HHS on API use	

Key Gaps	Key Opportunities	Recommended HITAC Activities
Longer Term Opportunities		
Barriers to use and sharing of PGHD	Further understand patients' experience of sharing health data with their care team and providers' business reasons and technical ability to use and share PGHD	Explore patient and provider experiences with sharing and using PGHD to continue to identify best practices and gaps

Foreword

We are pleased to present the annual report of the Health Information Technology Advisory Committee (HITAC) for FY19.

This report describes the work undertaken by the HITAC during its second year. The HITAC was formed by the 21st Century Cures Act and is governed by the Federal Advisory Committee Act. The HITAC is a federal advisory committee composed of members representing hospitals and health systems, healthcare providers, health information exchanges, insurers, health IT developers, universities, and federal agencies, as well as patients and consumers. Working together, HITAC members make recommendations about policies, standards, implementation specifications, and certification criteria to the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology within HHS.

In this report, the HITAC evaluates the health IT infrastructure landscape of the United States for gaps, opportunities, and recommendations. The committee focused its evaluation in three priority target areas: interoperability, privacy and security, and patient access to Information. In FY19, a large part of the HITAC's work was to analyze, review, and comment on the Cures Act NPRM. We created several subcommittees that presented their work to the HITAC full committee for review and approval. In June 2019, the HITAC submitted over 250 pages of comments and 144 recommendations on the Cures Act NPRM to the National Coordinator over our signatures. In addition, this report highlights the work done by the HITAC's Trusted Exchange Framework Task Force, the U.S. Core Data for Interoperability Task Force, and the Interoperability Standards Priorities Task Force. These subcommittees were formed to address particular initiatives identified by Congress as health IT priorities for ONC. During the year, the HITAC also collaborated with NCVHS, for example, through a joint hearing on prior authorization and administrative simplification. Several areas for future HITAC work were surfaced during the HITAC meetings in FY19, and robust discussion among the members yielded several areas for potential activity in FY20 and beyond.

We wish to acknowledge and appreciate all the hard work done by committee members and additional members of the public serving on the HITAC subcommittees, as well as by committee members participating in the deliberations of the committee as a whole. In addition, we thank the staff of ONC and the other federal agencies that support the HITAC.

It is our privilege to serve as co-chairs for the HITAC. The commitment and diverse expertise of the HITAC members have brought both energy and insight to this evaluation of the U.S. health IT infrastructure. We look forward to another busy year as we continue to identify and promote use of better information and technology to improve care delivery and the health and well-being of everyone in the United States.

Carolyn Petersen and Robert Wah
Co-Chairs, Health Information Technology Advisory Committee

Overview

Legislative Requirements

In December 2016, Congress passed the Cures Act, P.L. 114-255, with a bipartisan majority. The Cures Act created the HITAC, which is governed by the provisions of the Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA), P.L. 92-463, as amended, 5 U.S.C. App. 2. The HITAC makes recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT about policies, standards, implementation specifications, and certification criteria relating to the implementation of a health IT infrastructure, nationally and locally, that advances the electronic access, exchange, and use of health information.

The Cures Act requires the HITAC to develop an Annual Report to be submitted to the Secretary of HHS and Congress each fiscal year (FY). The annual report must provide:

- Analysis of HITAC progress related to priority target areas;
- Assessment of health IT infrastructure and advancements in the priority target areas;
- Analysis of existing gaps in policies and resources for the priority target areas; and
- Ideas for potential HITAC activities to address the identified gaps.

HITAC Priority Target Areas

Section 4003(e) of the Cures Act established the following priority target areas for the HITAC:

- Interoperability "Achieving a health information technology infrastructure, nationally and locally, that allows for the electronic access, exchange, and use of health information, including through technology that provides accurate patient information for the correct patient, including exchanging such information, and avoids the duplication of patient records."
- Privacy and Security of Health Information "The promotion and protection of privacy and security of health information in health information technology, including technologies that allow for an accounting of disclosures and protections against disclosures of individually identifiable health information made by a covered entity for purposes of treatment, payment, and healthcare operations (as such terms are defined for purposes of the regulation promulgated under section 264(c) of HIPAA), including for the segmentation and protection from disclosure of specific and sensitive individually identifiable health information with the goal of minimizing the reluctance of patients to seek care."
- Patient Access to Information "The facilitation of secure access by an individual to such
 individual's protected health information and access to such information by a family member,
 caregiver, or guardian acting on behalf of a patient, including due to age-related and other
 disability, cognitive impairment, or dementia."
- Any other target area related to the above target areas that the HITAC identifies as an appropriate target area to be considered.

In FY19, the HITAC did not identify a need for additional target areas as defined in the Cures Act. The HITAC will revisit this consideration in the FY 2020 (FY20) annual report.

FY19 ONC Objectives and Benchmarks for the HITAC

As required by the Cures Act, ONC established a set of objectives and benchmarks to advance and measure the advancement of the priority target areas during FY19 and FY20, outlined below.

ONC Objectives in FY19-20

- 1. Advance the development and use of health IT capabilities
- 2. Establish transparent expectations for data sharing

ONC Benchmarks in FY19-20

ONC Activity	ONC Benchmark*	Progress in Meeting in FY19
Publish final rule covering secure, standards-based APIs for patients to access their medical records and information blocking exceptions	Final rule published	 The <u>Cures Act NPRM</u> was published on March 4, 2019 The HITAC submitted recommendations on the Cures Act NPRM to the National Coordinator for Health IT on June 3, 2019 Final rulemaking is underway
Publish TEFCA	 RCE cooperative agreement awarded Final Trusted Exchange Framework published Draft Common Agreement made available for public comment 	 ONC published the first draft of TEFCA on January 5, 2018, and the second draft on April 19, 2019, for public comment The HITAC submitted recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT on TEFCA Draft 2 on July 11, 2019 ONC awarded the cooperative agreement for the RCE on September 3, 2019
Coordinate health IT standards and certification to support interoperability	 The HITAC final report on priority uses of health IT and associated standards and implementation specifications transmitted to the National Coordinator for Health IT The HITAC recommendations on the U.S. Core Data for Interoperability (USCDI) Data Element Promotion Model transmitted to the National Coordinator for Health IT Health Level Seven (HL7®) published Fast Healthcare Interoperability Resources (FHIR®) Release 4 (R4), updated US Core Profiles for R4, and a Bulk Data Access Implementation Guide 	 The HITAC Interoperability Standards Priorities Task Force addressed three Priority Use Cases (Orders & Results, Closed Loop Referrals & Care Coordination, and Medication & Pharmacy Data) with detailed recommendations included in the <u>final report</u> The HITAC transmitted recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT for version 1 of the USCDI on April 18, 2018

^{*} For both FY 2018 (FY18) and FY19, ONC has defined the HITAC benchmarks as standalone measures rather than comparisons to an established industry standard of excellence. Infrastructure advancements compared to a baseline will be assessed in future annual reports.

HITAC Progress in FY19

HITAC Task Force/Workgroup Meetings and Recommendations

The Cures Act directs the HITAC to make recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT regarding policies, standards, implementation specifications, and certification criteria relating to the implementation of a health IT infrastructure, nationally, and locally, that advance the electronic access, exchange, and use of health information.

Overall Accomplishments in FY19

The HITAC's focus in FY19 was on reviewing and developing recommendations on the Cures Act NPRM, TEFCA Draft 2, the USCDI Data Element Promotion Model, and priority uses of health IT and the associated standards and implementation specifications that support such uses. There were 120 public meetings held by the HITAC workgroup and task forces and 11 public meetings held by the HITAC. The HITAC delivered 172 recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT. The HITAC also collaborated with NCVHS, for example, through a joint hearing on prior authorization and administrative simplification.

Annual Report Workgroup

The Cures Act requires the HITAC to develop an annual report to be submitted to the Secretary of HHS and Congress each fiscal year. At the HITAC meeting on June 20, 2018, the HITAC formed the Annual Report Workgroup and charged it with the following:

- Overarching Charge: The workgroup will inform, contribute to, and review draft and final versions
 of the HITAC Annual Report to be submitted to the Secretary of Health and Human Services and
 Congress each fiscal year. As part of that report, the workgroup will help track ongoing HITAC
 progress.
- Specific Charge:
 - 1. Analysis of HITAC progress related to the priority target areas
 - 2. Assessment of health IT infrastructure and advancements in the priority target areas
 - 3. Analysis of existing gaps in policies and resources for the priority target areas
 - 4. Ideas for potential HITAC activities to address the identified gaps

Accomplishments in FY19

The Annual Report Workgroup held 10 public meetings in FY19 to develop its recommendations. The HITAC approved the HITAC Annual Report for FY 2018 for submission to the National Coordinator for Health IT in April 2019 and subsequent transmittal to the Secretary of HHS and Congress. The HITAC Annual Report reviewed HITAC activities in FY18, described the landscape of health IT infrastructure, identified gaps and opportunities, and offered recommendations for future HITAC activities.

Conditions and Maintenance of Certification Requirements Task Force

At the HITAC meeting on February 20, 2019, ONC charged the HITAC with developing recommendations to inform the development of the final Cures rule. The HITAC then formed the Conditions and Maintenance of Certification Requirements Task Force and charged it with the following:

The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology

- Overarching Charge: Provide recommendations on the API, "real-world testing," and
 "attestations" conditions and maintenance of certification requirements; updates to most 2015
 Edition health IT certification criteria; changes to the ONC Health IT Certification Program; and
 deregulatory actions.
- Specific Charge: Provide recommendations on the following topics:
 - 1. "API," "real-world testing," and "attestations" conditions and maintenance of certification requirements
 - 2. Updates to the 2015 Edition certification criteria: "Standardized API for patient and population services," "electronic health information export," "electronic prescribing," "clinical quality measures export," and privacy and security-related attestation criteria ("encrypt authentication credentials" and "multi-factor authentication")
 - 3. Modifications to the ONC Health IT Certification Program (Program)
 - 4. Deregulatory actions related to certification criteria and Program requirements

Accomplishments in FY19

The Conditions and Maintenance of Certification Requirements Task Force held 18 public meetings in FY19 to develop its recommendations. The HITAC approved and transmitted <u>36 recommendations</u> to the National Coordinator for Health IT in June 2019.

The recommendations address the API, real-world testing, and attestation Conditions and Maintenance of Certification requirements. The HITAC recommended that ONC introduce a new edition of certification rather than propose changes to the current 2015 Edition. The HITAC suggested the real-world testing requirements should be clarified by ONC in several areas including what must be included in the test plan, the methodology required in the testing, and what must be measured. The HITAC recommended that ONC adopt HL7® FHIR® R4, provide additional time to implement bulk API queries, and further clarify the requirements and expectations regarding app registration. The HITAC also recommended several revisions to the proposed updates to the 2015 Edition certification criteria.

Health IT for the Care Continuum Task Force

At the HITAC meeting on February 20, 2019, ONC charged the HITAC with developing recommendations to inform the development of the final Cures Act rule. The HITAC then formed the Health IT for the Care Continuum Task Force and charged it with the following:

- Overarching Charge: Provide recommendations on ONC's approach, recommendations, and identified 2015 Edition certification criteria to support pediatric care and practice settings; related criteria to support multiple care and practice settings; and a request for information on how health IT can support the treatment and prevention of opioid use disorder.
- Specific Charge: Provide recommendations on the following topics:
 - 1. The 10 ONC recommendations to support the voluntary certification of health IT for pediatric care, including whether to remove a recommendation
 - 2. Identified 2015 Edition certification criteria for supporting the certification of health IT for pediatric care and practice settings
 - 3. Pediatric technical worksheets
 - 4. 2015 Edition Data Segmentation for Privacy ("DS4P") and "consent management for APIs" certification criteria
 - 5. How health IT can support the treatment and prevention of opioid use disorder in alignment with the HHS strategy to address the opioid crisis

Accomplishments in FY19

The Health IT for the Care Continuum Task Force held 11 public meetings in FY19 to develop its recommendations. The HITAC approved and transmitted 16 recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT in June 2019.

The recommendations address health IT supporting pediatric care and practice settings; data segmentation for privacy; and how health IT can support the treatment and prevention of opioid use disorder (OUD). The HITAC recommended retaining the 10 ONC Pediatric Health IT Recommendations for the voluntary certification of health IT for pediatric care and affirmed the existing and proposed certification criteria as relevant for the voluntary certification of health IT for pediatric care. The HITAC recommended several future actions ONC should take to address OUD, such as reducing the burden to access medication history by making PDMPs the single point of entry for this data. The HITAC recommended that ONC establish a multi-stakeholder workgroup to identify and define policy needs and functional requirements to address and balance patients' desires to restrict data to only what must be transmitted to support safe coordinated care.

Information Blocking Task Force

At the HITAC meeting on February 20, 2019, ONC charged the HITAC with developing recommendations to inform the development of the final Cures Act rule. The HITAC then formed the Information Blocking Task Force and charged it with the following:

- Overarching Charge: Provide recommendations on policies related to information blocking; the "information blocking," "assurances," and "communications" conditions and maintenance of certification requirements; and the enforcement of all the conditions and maintenance of certification requirements.
- Specific Charge: Provide recommendations on the following topics:
 - 1. Information Blocking:
 - a. ONC definitions/interpretations of certain statutory terms and provisions, including the price information request for information
 - b. Seven exceptions to the information blocking definition, and any additional exceptions (request for information)
 - c. Complaint process
 - d. Disincentives for healthcare providers (request for information)
 - 2. "Information blocking," "assurances," and "communications" conditions and maintenance of certification requirements
 - 3. Enforcement of all the conditions and maintenance of certification requirements

Accomplishments in FY19

The Information Blocking Task Force held 32 public meetings in FY19 to develop its recommendations. The HITAC approved and transmitted <u>60 recommendations</u> to the National Coordinator for Health IT in June 2019.

The recommendations address the information blocking provisions of the Cures Act NPRM. The HITAC recommended revisions to definitions of key terms to ensure that the appropriate scope of actors and actions will be covered by information blocking. The HITAC concurred with the inclusion of price information in the definition of electronic health information (EHI) to support price transparency and

encouraged ONC to take additional steps to strengthen the proposal. The HITAC recommended several revisions and refinement to the seven proposed exceptions to information blocking to promote clarity and simplicity while reflecting the intent of Congress in the Cures Act. The HITAC also recommended revisions to the assurances and communications Conditions and Maintenance of Certification requirements.

Interoperability Standards Priorities Task Force

The Cures Act requires the HITAC to set priorities for standards adoption. At the HITAC meeting on June 20, 2018, ONC charged the HITAC with providing recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT on standards priorities. The HITAC then formed the Interoperability Standards Priorities Task Force and charged the Task Force with the following:

- Overarching Charge: To make recommendations on priority uses of health information technology and the associated standards and implementation specifications that support such uses.
- Specific Charge:
 - 1. Make recommendations on the following:
 - a. Priority uses of health IT (consistent with the Cures Act's identified priorities)
 - b. The standards and implementation specifications that best support or may need to be developed for each identified priority; and
 - c. Subsequent steps for industry and government action
 - 2. Publish a report summarizing its findings

Accomplishments in FY19

The Interoperability Standards Priorities Task Force held 17 public meetings in FY19, and it is expected that it will finalize its initial set of recommendations and final report in FY20.

NPRM U.S. Core Data for Interoperability Task Force

At the HITAC meeting on February 20, 2019, ONC charged the HITAC with developing recommendations to inform the development of the final Cures Act rule. The HITAC then formed the NPRM U.S. Core Data for Interoperability Task Force and charged it with the following:

- Overarching Charge for Phase 1: Review the newly specified data elements proposed in USCDI v1
- Specific Charge: Provide recommendations on the following:
 - 1. Inclusion of Provenance Data Elements
 - 2. Inclusion of Clinical Notes Data Elements
 - 3. Inclusion of Pediatric Vital Signs Data Elements
 - 4. Inclusion of Address and Phone Number Data Elements
 - 5. Missing Data Elements within the Data Classes
- Overarching Charge for Phase 2: Provide recommendations for the USCDI Data Element Promotion Model
- Specific Charge: Provide recommendations on the following:
 - 1. Promotion Model Lifecycle for Submitted Data Elements
 - 2. Data Element Submission Information
 - 3. Data Element Promotion Criteria

Accomplishments in FY19

The NPRM U.S. Core Data for Interoperability Task Force held 17 public meetings in FY19 to develop its recommendations. The HITAC approved and transmitted <u>32 recommendations</u> to the National Coordinator for Health IT in June 2019.

The recommendations address whether to include, revise, omit or add specific data elements to the USCDI version 1. The HITAC generally agreed with the proposed additions to the USCDI and recommended several revisions to the data elements. The HITAC recommended adding data elements to the USCDI version 1 in the following data classes: Patient Demographics, Provenance, the Care Team Members, and Clinical Notes. The HITAC also recommended initiating the development of a Quality Measures data class for inclusion in a subsequent version of the USCDI.

Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement Task Force

At the HITAC meeting on April 25, 2019, ONC charged the HITAC with developing recommendations to inform the development of the final Common Agreement. The HITAC charged the Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement Task Force with the following:

- Overarching Charge: The Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement Task Force will
 develop and advance recommendations on the TEFCA Draft 2 to inform the development of the
 final Common Agreement.
- Specific Charge: Make specific recommendations on the Minimum Required Terms and Conditions and the Qualified Health Information Network (QHIN) Technical Framework (QTF):
 - 1. Definition, Structure, and Application Process for QHINs: Recommendations for further clarifying the eligibility requirements and application process for becoming a QHIN.
 - 2. Exchange Purposes and Modalities: Recommendations on enhancing or clarifying the seven (7) exchange purposes and three (3) exchange modalities proposed in the MRTCs, as well as provisions regarding EHI reciprocity and permitted and future uses of EHI.
 - 3. Privacy: Recommendations on privacy requirements for participating entities, including Meaningful Choice, Written Privacy Summary, Summary of Disclosures, and Breach Notifications
 - 4. Security: Recommendations on security requirements for participating entities, including minimum security requirements, identity proofing, authorization, and authentication.

Accomplishments in FY19

The Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement Task Force held 15 public meetings in FY19 to develop its recommendations. The HITAC approved and transmitted 28 recommendations to the National Coordinator for Health IT in July 2019.

The recommendations address the proposals in TEFCA Draft 2. To ensure adoption and use of TEFCA, the HITAC recommended that ONC ensure future versions complement existing frameworks and networks and incentivize participation. The HITAC recommended that ONC outline functional requirements sufficient to meet the policy goals of TEFCA and avoid, whenever possible, identifying specific technical solutions. The HITAC strongly endorsed the focus on the needs of patients in TEFCA, including the expansion of patients' right to access records to include all TEFCA participating entities, and encouraged ONC to clarify the functional requirements of the Individual Access Services Exchange Purpose.

Health IT Infrastructure Landscape Analysis

Federal Activities across the Priority Target Areas

ONC's key responsibilities include formulating the federal government's health IT strategy and promoting coordination of federal health IT policies, technology standards, and programmatic investments. ONC helps coordinate health IT initiatives across HHS programs and other relevant executive branch agencies to avoid duplication of effort and to ensure that each agency undertakes activities primarily within the areas of its greatest expertise and technical capability. This section describes the health IT activities advanced by various agencies of the federal government during FY19. Certain key federal activities that the HITAC considered to be cross-cutting across the priority target areas have been included in this section. It does not encapsulate all relevant federal activities conducted throughout FY19; some of them are addressed within priority target area sections throughout this report.

ONC's Regulation for the 21st Century Cures Act

On March 4, 2019, the Cures Act NPRM was published in the Federal Register. The Cures Act NPRM implements provisions in Title IV of the Cures Act. The Cures Act NPRM aims to increase innovation and competition by enabling more choice in care and treatment and by giving patients and their healthcare providers secure access to health information and new tools.

The following sections summarize key provisions of the Cures Act NPRM for which ONC requested input from the HITAC.

Information Blocking

The Cures Act defines information blocking and authorizes the Secretary of HHS to identify reasonable and necessary activities that do not constitute information blocking. In the Cures Act NPRM, ONC identifies several reasonable and necessary activities as exceptions to the information blocking definition, provided certain conditions are met. These categories were developed using feedback from stakeholders and in consultation with appropriate federal agencies. If the actions of a regulated actor (healthcare provider, health IT developer, or HIE or network) satisfy one or more exceptions, the actions would not be treated as information blocking and the actor would not be subject to civil penalties and other disincentives under the law.

There is a wide variety of perspectives on the types of business models that may create barriers to interoperability. Some health IT developers and health information networks (HINs) have adopted pricing practices that are rent-seeking, opportunistic, or exclusionary and thus interfere with the access, exchange, and use of data. For instance, some actors are perceived as charging rates designed to deter connectivity or exchange with competing technologies or services. Under the proposed rule, actors could be found to be information blocking if they pursue such pricing practices and the practices do not fall within the definition of an exception.

Revised and New Certification Criteria, and Conditions and Maintenance of Certification

In the Cures Act NPRM, ONC proposes additions and changes to the ONC Health IT Certification Program. ONC proposes to implement provisions of the Cures Act, including Conditions and Maintenance of Certification requirements for health IT developers and the voluntary certification of health IT for use by

pediatric healthcare providers. ONC also proposes to modify the 2015 Edition by adding, revising, and removing certification criteria.

More specifically, ONC proposes Conditions and Maintenance of Certification requirements related to (1) information blocking; (2) assurances; (3) communications; (4) APIs; (5) real-world testing of certified health IT; and (6) attestations. ONC proposes an enforcement approach to encourage consistent compliance with the requirements. The Cures Act NPRM outlines a corrective action process for ONC to use when there are potential or known instances where a health IT developer is not meeting a Condition or Maintenance of Certification requirement under the ONC Health IT Certification Program. The Conditions and Maintenance of Certification can cover both the actions of the developer that offers a certified product and the actual certified product. For example, if a health IT developer with multiple products has a single product certified, the information blocking prohibitions apply to all its non-certified products as well.

Application Programming Interfaces

The Cures Act calls on health IT developers to publish APIs and allow health information to be accessed, exchanged, and used without special effort using APIs or successor technology or standards, as provided for under applicable law. The Cures Act NPRM seeks to support patients' secure and seamless access to their EHI through APIs and apps. ONC proposes certification requirements that would improve interoperability by focusing on standardized, transparent, and pro-competitive API practices that would allow for real-time access to EHI. This approach is intended to further support the access, exchange, and use of EHI by patients and providers.

United States Core Data for Interoperability (USCDI)

To assist in the move towards value-based care, ONC proposes in the Cures Act NPRM to replace the Common Clinical Data Set (CCDS) reference in the 2015 Edition with a broader data set referred to as the USCDI. The proposed USCDI includes all the information required in the CCDS, in addition to new required data classes and data elements. This will increase the minimum baseline of data that must be commonly available for interoperable exchange (see Figure 1). If adopted, health IT developers will need to update their certified health IT to support the USCDI for all affected certification criteria. ONC intends to establish and follow a predictable, transparent, and collaborative process to expand the USCDI. This includes providing stakeholders the opportunity to comment on its expansion. The USCDI establishes a priority set of standardized data elements that will be broadly required to be available in certified health IT modules. In contrast, EHI establishes a broad and far-reaching set of data elements that are covered by information blocking. A subset of the EHI data elements is included in the USCDI, some data elements have one or more applicable standards, and other data elements have no standard(s).

The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology

Figure 1: Proposed USCDI Version 1¹



Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement (TEFCA)

The Cures Act requires ONC to develop or support a trusted exchange framework, including a common agreement, among HINs nationwide with the goal of enabling data exchange across disparate HINs. TEFCA is intended to provide a single "on-ramp" to nationwide connectivity while advancing a landscape where EHI securely follows the patient and can be found and delivered when and where it is needed. TEFCA is comprised of two distinct components, the Trusted Exchange Framework (TEF) and the Common Agreement. The TEF describes a common set of principles that facilitate trust between HINs. The Common Agreement will provide the governance and technical requirements necessary to scale a functioning system of connected HINs that will grow over time to meet the demands of individuals, clinicians, and payers. Individuals will be given the opportunity to make a meaningful choice about how their data can be used, disclosed, or exchanged via the Common Agreement. After gathering initial stakeholder input, ONC released the first draft of TEFCA in January 2018 and the second draft in April 2019 for public comment.

Key changes from draft 1 to draft 2 include:

- Exchange purposes updated
- QHIN definition broadened
- QHIN message delivery added
- QHIN Technical Framework added
- Timelines extended

Recognized Coordinating Entity (RCE)

On September 3, 2019, ONC awarded a cooperative agreement to The Sequoia Project to serve as the RCE. The RCE will be responsible for developing, updating, implementing, and maintaining the Common Agreement. The RCE will also collaborate with ONC to designate and monitor QHINs, modify and update accompanying QHIN technical requirements, engage with stakeholders through virtual public listening

sessions, adjudicate noncompliance with the Common Agreement, and propose sustainability strategies to support TEFCA beyond the cooperative agreement's period of performance.²

CMS' Interoperability Rule

CMS' <u>Interoperability and Patient Access Proposed Rule</u> (hereafter, referred to as the CMS Interoperability Rule) introduces new policies that will expand patients' access to health information and improve the seamless exchange of data in healthcare. CMS proposes to require certain Medicare, Medicaid, and Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) payers to:

- Make a variety of information accessible to beneficiaries via APIs that adhere to the requirements established in ONC's Cures Act NPRM.
- If requested by the beneficiary, forward his or her information to a new plan designated by the beneficiary for up to five years after the beneficiary has disenrolled from the initial plan.
- Publish available electronic provider directory information to facilitate care coordination and health information exchange.

Other Federal Activities

Several other federal activities that impact the HITAC's priority target areas occurred during FY19, including:

OCR HIPAA Request for Information (RFI)

OCR sought stakeholder feedback to identify changes that could be made to the HIPAA Rules to remove provisions that impede the transition to value-based care or that limit or discourage care coordination without providing meaningful privacy or security protections. In addition, OCR sought feedback on ways it can encourage, incentivize, or require covered entities to disclose protected health information (PHI) to other covered entities.³

• EHR Modernization

DoD and VA are both in the process of modernizing their EHRs with the aim of creating a seamless medical record that follows service members as they transition from active duty to veteran status.⁴ DoD anticipates completing its system-wide rollout in 2023. VA anticipates its rollout will be completed in 2028.⁵

U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA)

The FDA is actively considering several changes to its medical device regulatory framework to account for new technologies and capabilities. For example, the FDA released a proposed framework for regulating modifications made to medical devices by artificial intelligence and machine learning. The FDA runs an ongoing pilot program to inform the development of a more streamlined and agile regulatory approach of software-based medical devices developed by manufacturers who have demonstrated a robust culture of quality and organizational excellence, and who are committed to monitoring the real-world performance of their products.

NIH All of Us Research Program

The All of Us Research Program is a longitudinal, national research cohort of an intended one million or more U.S. volunteers from which clinical, environmental, genetic, and behavioral data will be collected to enable precision medicine.⁸ All of Us is focused on collecting data from multiple sources,

including EHRs and mobile health technology. Through July 2019, more than a quarter-million people have completed the consent process and more than 200,000 participants have completed the initial steps of the program.

• Clinician Burden Reduction

ONC, in partnership with CMS, released a draft strategy to reduce the regulatory and administrative burden that clinicians experience relative to the use of health IT and EHRs, as required by the Cures Act. The draft strategy includes recommendations to reduce clinicians' time and effort needed to document information in EHRs, meet regulatory reporting requirements, and improve the usability of EHRs. HHS has taken several steps to reduce clinician burden. For example, CMS overhauled the requirements of the Medicare and Medicaid Promoting Interoperability Programs (Promoting Interoperability programs) and the Merit-based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) to focus on interoperability, increased flexibility, and patient access. Additionally, ONC and CMS have established a collaboration with NCVHS and the Council for Affordable Quality Healthcare (CAQH) to identify solutions to reduce clinician burden of prior authorizations through process automation. Moreover, HHS released proposed rules in October 2019 to modernize and clarify the regulations that interpret the Stark Law and the Federal Anti-Kickback Statute. These reforms aim to reduce provider compliance burden and to foster valued-base care programs.

Price Transparency

From an operational standpoint, price information may be useful at the point of care. Incorporating discussions of healthcare costs with patients can inform and facilitate shared decision-making processes to establish treatment plans. 15 On June 24, 2019, President Trump signed an Executive Order making it the policy of the federal government to increase the availability of meaningful price and quality information for patients. 16 In July 2019, CMS released a proposed rule that would require hospitals to make their standard charges and a subset of negotiated charges available online in a machine-readable format.¹⁷ This change builds on a previous CMS requirement that hospitals make public a machine-readable list of their standard charges via the Internet and update the information at least annually. 18 In November 2019, CMS issued a final rule on price transparency that requires each hospital operating within the United States to establish, update, and make public a yearly list of the hospital's standard charges (including gross charges, discounted cash prices, payer-specific negotiated charges, and de-identified minimum and maximum negotiated charges) for items and services provided by the hospital.¹⁹ CMS also issued a proposed rule on health plan price transparency with the Department of Labor and the Department of the Treasury. ²⁰, ²¹ In the Cures Act NPRM, ONC included an RFI on the parameters and implications of including price information within the scope of EHI for purposes of information blocking. The RFI sought public comment on what price information should be made available, what technical standards exist to support the sharing of pricing data, and what technical challenges are anticipated that could impede the flow of price information. Finally, CMS issued a proposed rule on physician self-referrals that highlights the opportunity to improve price transparency and proposes the inclusion of price transparency requirements in exceptions under the rule. 22,23

Quality Measurement and Improvement

Healthcare quality is an important priority for many federal agencies, including HHS. In order to measure the performance of healthcare processes, CMS implements many quality reporting initiatives. Data on quality measures are currently collected or reported to CMS through claims data, assessment instruments, chart abstractions, EHRs, or registries.²⁴ Generally, providers experience

many challenges to accurately report these measures due to the complexity of reporting and data capture. CMS is currently exploring adopting FHIR®-based quality measurement reporting.²⁵

As mentioned above, additional discussions of federal activities are detailed within the priority target areas and topics below.

Priority Target Area: Interoperability

Background

During the past decade, hospitals and physician offices have made tremendous gains in shifting their recordkeeping from paper to computerized systems. The adoption rate of certified EHRs by non-federal acute care hospitals in 2017 was 96 percent. ²⁶ The adoption of certified EHRs by office-based physicians in 2017 was 79.7 percent. ²⁷ Starting in 2019, all providers participating in the CMS Promoting Interoperability programs or MIPS must use the 2015 Edition CEHRT. ²⁸ While most healthcare providers now use certified EHRs, interoperability remains fragmented and uneven. For example, as of 2017, only 41 percent of hospitals could find, send, receive, and integrate patient summary of care records from sources outside their health system. ²⁹ Small, rural, and critical access hospitals trail other hospitals across all four domains of interoperability. As of 2017, only 10 percent of office-based physicians can find, send, receive, and integrate patient health information from outside sources. ³⁰

Current State

Health Information Exchange

Connectivity and interoperability remain a challenge for providers because information that has been captured and is stored in health IT systems is still not easily shared and interoperable. Table 1 summarizes key measures of provider organizations' interoperability experiences.³¹

Table 1 Percentage of office based physicians and non federal acute care hospitals that:	Office based physicians (2017)	Non federal acute care hospitals (2017)
Are electronically sending patient health information with any healthcare providers outside their organization	36%	88%
Are electronically receiving patient health information with any healthcare providers outside their organization	38%	74%
Can electronically find patient health information from sources outside their health system	53%	61%
Can integrate (e.g., without manual entry) health information received electronically into their health IT	28%	53%
Can find, send, receive, and integrate patient health information from outside sources	10%	41%
Had necessary patient health information electronically available from healthcare providers or sources outside their systems at the point of care	32%	51%

In 2017, about one-third of physicians and 51 percent of hospitals indicated that patient health information from outside sources was electronically available at the point of care.³² Among physicians who electronically received patient health information from outside providers, three-quarters used the

information "sometimes or often" for clinical decision-making.³³ Fifty-nine percent of non-federal acute care hospitals "sometimes or often" used patient health information received electronically from outside providers or sources.³⁴ The ability to incorporate and reconcile data from external sources remains a key challenge for many hospitals and other providers. For hospitals and office-based physicians, the top two reasons cited for not using patients' health information electronically received from outside providers are (1) "it is difficult to integrate in the EHR" and (2) "information was not always available when needed." Interoperability challenges are even greater for care providers who are not eligible for the CMS Promoting Interoperability programs, such as behavioral health and long-term post-acute care settings. For example, only 18 percent of skilled nursing facilities (SNFs) and 36 percent of home health agencies (HHAs) report that they integrate patient health information from outside sources that has been received electronically. Moreover, only 61.3 percent of psychiatric facilities used any EHR system, with only 40.8 percent of those facilities using a system that is certified. These care settings can benefit greatly from having comprehensive information on a patient's care in the acute care setting.

Today, there are more than 100 HIEs and multiple nationwide organizations that support the electronic exchange of health information. ³⁹ Although these organizations have made significant progress in expanding interoperability, connectivity across them has been limited for several reasons, including variations in data use agreements that govern exchange, technical approaches, and the type of exchange supported. The lack of connectivity limits appropriate access to health information by individuals, providers, and payers, unless they join multiple networks. Individuals must access their health information via multiple portals, and healthcare providers must create many costly, point-to-point interfaces to send and receive needed data. For example, 78 percent of hospitals used more than one electronic method to send records and more than 50 percent used four or more methods to do so. ⁴⁰ Moving forward, connectivity between HIEs and nationwide organizations will be heavily influenced by the implementation of TEFCA. Historically, existing HINs often require data reciprocity tied to at least treatment purposes to exchange data. ⁴¹ For those entities that participate in TEFCA, ONC has proposed to expand the required reciprocity of data exchange to a much broader set of Exchange Purposes. ⁴²

Unique Device Identifier

A UDI is an alphanumeric code that identifies a specific device that may be added to relevant records such as hospital purchase orders, patients' health records, or insurance claim forms. The UDI enables device tracking through the healthcare system and the ability to quickly identify faulty products and issue recalls, thereby improving patient safety.⁴³ In 2013, the FDA published a regulation, *Unique Device Identification System*, which requires UDIs for medical devices to help track products used in patient care. After full implementation is achieved by September 2020, most medical devices sold in the United States will include a UDI that is both human- and machine-readable.⁴⁴

HHS has taken steps to advance the capture of the UDI in EHRs, and additional measures remain under consideration. The 2015 Edition base EHR definition includes a requirement that providers have a certified health IT module that can record a UDI. ⁴⁵ In 2017, the X12 advisory committee, composed of hospital and health plan billing administrators, released a report that recommends partial adoption of UDI information on the next version of Medicare claims forms. ⁴⁶ CMS has not issued any formal decision regarding the adoption of UDI information on Medicare claims forms.

Sharing Data with the Research Community

Historically, clinical data and research data have been siloed (i.e., clinical data are not available to researchers and research data are not available in EHRs). However, there is an increased interest in

utilizing EHR data in research trials. This integration faces numerous barriers, such as concerns over inconsistent standards used for EHR data collection and the lack of interoperability between research and healthcare systems. Advocates for this integration believe that it presents the opportunity to bring new therapies to patients sooner and potentially at a lower cost, and to accelerate learning health cycles. ⁴⁷ Additionally, there is interest in integrating non-clinical data (such as PGHD or SDOH data) into research studies.

Non-traditional partnerships between technology corporations and academic researchers are beginning to be formed to advance health IT research. For example, NIH has partnered with Apple Inc. (Apple) to conduct a long-term study of women's health. Apple created a research app for participants' smartphones to record data for analyses. Additionally, the genomics company 23andMe has signed partnerships with drug makers, universities, and nonprofit organizations to conduct research from its large consumer-based genomic database. The use of patient data not covered by HIPAA and without patient consent, for research or other purposes, is a growing concern. So

Health IT Support for Opioid Epidemic Response

Health IT is an important tool in addressing the opioid epidemic. The use of health IT has been demonstrated to improve adherence to opioid prescribing guidelines, increase the safety of prescribing for controlled substances, enhance clinician access to PDMPs, and expand access to substance use disorder treatment and recovery support. In the past year, progress has been made to increase PDMP use and implement prescribing guidelines.

At the state level, PDMPs are electronic databases that track patient-level controlled substance prescriptions from pharmacy fill records. Currently, all states except Missouri have an operational statewide PDMP.⁵² PDMPs can provide health authorities with timely information about prescribing and high-risk patient behaviors that may contribute to the opioid epidemic, which can facilitate a nimble and targeted response.⁵³ State policies vary on prescriber registration requirements, delegate access to check the PDMP, and prescriber and dispenser PDMP query requirements. ONC is collaborating with federal partners to support standard-based approaches to increase PDMP access and query functionality within EHRs.⁵⁴

Many state PDMPs need technical enhancements and significant EHR integrations to maximize PDMP utilization. A recent ONC analysis showed that one in three hospitals access their state's PDMP using their hospital's EHR. An ONC report found differences among state policies regarding EHR integration with a PDMP.⁵⁵ In addition, while there are two interstate hubs that enable the exchange of PDMP data between states, some states have expressed concerns that their PDMP vendor is restricting states' ability to connect with the hub of their preference.^{56,57,58}

On October 24, 2018, the Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment for Patients and Communities Act (SUPPORT Act) was signed into law (Pub. L. No. 115-271) with specific sections that identify data use and health IT as tools to help address the opioid epidemic. Section 5042 of the SUPPORT Act requires that beginning October 1, 2021, states must have a Qualified PDMP and require Medicaid providers to query the PDMP before prescribing controlled substances to certain Medicaid beneficiaries. ⁵⁹ The SUPPORT Act provides time-limited, 100 percent federal matching funds to upgrade PDMPs to support the integration of PDMP data in EHRs and facilitate the exchange of data between states.

The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology

In March 2016, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) published the *CDC Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain* (CDC Guidelines). To improve the utilization of these CDC Guidelines, ONC and CDC have collaborated to help providers integrate clinical decision support (CDS) tools into their EHRs.⁶⁰ This integration utilizes FHIR® APIs and CDS Hooks to allow clinicians to receive targeted alerts based on the CDC Guidelines throughout their clinical workflow, incorporating patient-specific opioid history.⁶¹ For example, a clinician would receive an alert asking if he/she would like to co-prescribe naloxone, i.e., prescribe it in conjunction with additional medication, for patients who meet certain risk criteria as defined by the CDC Guidelines.

Electronic prescribing of controlled substances (EPCS) allows providers to integrate prescription drug information for controlled substances into EHRs, which can improve patient safety and reduce diversion and fraud. ⁶² The rate of electronic prescribing of non-controlled substances is nearly 90 percent. Comparatively, the rate of EPCS is much lower. In 2017, 32 percent of office-based physicians who prescribed controlled substances did so electronically. ⁶³ In 2016, only 11 percent of Medicare prescribers used EPCS. ⁶⁴ The SUPPORT Act mandated that by 2021, all controlled substance prescriptions covered by Medicare Part D must be electronically prescribed. ⁶⁵

As part of the Cures Act NPRM, ONC included an RFI seeking comment on how existing health IT certification criteria support opioid use disorder prevention and treatment, and if there are any additional areas that ONC should consider for effective implementation of health IT to help address opioid use disorder prevention and treatment.⁶⁶

Patient Matching and Verification

Patient matching is the process of comparing several demographic data elements from different health IT systems to determine if they refer to the same patient.⁶⁷ The ability to complete patient matching efficiently, accurately, and at scale has long been identified as key to the success of the nation's health IT infrastructure. Accurate patient matching is essential to protecting patient privacy and ensuring patient safety.⁶⁸ Incorrect matching can lead to the inclusion of the wrong patient's health information in another patient's record. This can result in privacy and safety issues.

The Cures Act required the Government Accountability Office (GAO) to study patient matching. The resulting GAO report noted that accurate patient matching rates vary widely across healthcare organizations and are difficult to compare because organizations can calculate the rate differently. ⁶⁹ Healthcare organizations generally agree that current match rates for data that are shared across organizations are inadequate and must be improved. ⁷⁰ However, many stakeholders believe that no single effort, including a national patient identifier, will solve the patient matching challenge. ⁷¹

Most often, organizations use demographic data elements and a matching algorithm to determine if a record should be linked or not. ONC has adopted standards for some demographic data elements used for patient matching in the CCDS, while other elements have no widely adopted format. ONC's Patient Matching, Aggregating and Linking (PMAL) project was established to (1) identify and test standards for matching patient data across and in between multiple types of data sets (e.g., research, clinical, and claims) to support research data infrastructure, and (2) identify and improve algorithms that can be used to reliably perform patient matching. The project included pilot projects and other activities, such as prize challenges, to address data quality, help improve patient match rates, and promote data standardization to advance interoperability. The PMAL project was launched in June 2015, and the final report was published in August 2019.

Healthcare organizations and health IT developers are beginning to leverage referential matching and machine learning to improve patient matching. Referential matching leverages demographic data from external third-party data sets to inform how patient linkages can be made. Instead of comparing demographic data from only two patient records – one from the sending system and the other from the receiving system – referential matching technologies use additional external data sources to develop a more complete profile of the patient, which can improve matching. For patient matching, machine learning can be applied to help automate the improvement of patient matching algorithms and to automate the resolution of matches that traditionally would have been considered "too close to call" by the algorithm (and therefore would have required manual human intervention to determine if the records should be linked or not). To

Exchange of SDOH Data

SDOH are defined as "the conditions in which people are born, grow, work, live, age, and the wider set of forces and systems shaping the conditions of daily life." This information can be used to identify patient-specific needs, enhance patient engagement, and share information across healthcare and social service organizations. Tel. 76,77,78 SDOH data can come from a wide variety of sources, including patient-reported data or publicly available data such as voting or criminal records, credit history, or lifestyle information.

Despite strong evidence linking patients' social circumstances to their health status, the healthcare system faces challenges with using health IT to capture, share, and exchange SDOH data for healthcare delivery, improvement, and coordination. Therefore, the private and public sectors are collaborating on best practices for data collection, information sharing, and research and evaluation addressing social risk factors. ONC is working to advance health IT in support of the care continuum with stakeholders such as HL7® on the Gravity Project that are developing consensus-based documentation standards to capture SDOH data as part of the patient health record and on developing a FHIR® implementation guide. The Gravity Project is part of the Social Interventions Research and Evaluation Network (SIREN) that advances efforts to identify and address social risks in healthcare settings by disseminating research resources and evaluating SDOH interventions. Through the Health IT Certification Program, ONC supports the interoperable capture, use, and exchange of SDOH data. Seventy-two health IT developers, representing the technology used by approximately half of all office-based clinicians and nearly a third of hospitals, have certified 93 unique products to the voluntary SDOH-related certification criterion.

CMS is testing new payment models, such as the Accountable Health Communities (AHC) Model, to reduce expenditures and improve health outcomes. The AHC Model supports clinicians' use of health-related social needs screening tools to identify needs related to SDOH. 83 CMS is supporting state Medicaid agencies' efforts to address social needs through 1115 demonstration reform waivers, which are providing financing for innovative models to improve system capacity and establish payment incentives to address SDOH. 84

Additionally, some regions are improving the exchange of SDOH data through the creation of CIEs. ⁸⁵ CIEs enable network partners to use common technology and resources for shared community care planning and referrals across health and social services. ⁸⁶

Association between EHRs and Patient Safety

A well-designed, properly implemented, and responsibly used EHR can improve patient safety by better supporting clinical workflows and decision making.⁸⁷ However, EHRs can also pose new patient safety risks. EHRs can be programmed to send out alerts to providers. These alerts can range from clinical

decision support to medication allergy alerts. On average, a physician will receive more than 100 pop-up alerts per day.⁸⁸ If providers receive too many alerts, they may begin to experience "alert overload" and have difficulty parsing out those that include meaningful information.⁸⁹ Additionally, the way EHRs are configured for a specific provider can lead to patient safety risks. For example, the EHR may allow similar information to be captured in multiple places, leading to the possibility that clinicians may miss or misread information. Moreover, value conventions for data fields, such as weight (pound vs. kilogram), may not be apparent to providers, which could lead to medication prescription errors.⁹⁰ Errors within EHRs occur regularly, with estimates that 1 in 10 individuals have requested a correction in their medical record.^{91,92} These data integrity challenges can affect decisions about clinical care and health policy, and present downstream consequences for patient safety, research, and public health purposes.⁹³

ONC has developed several resources, including the <u>Safety Assurance Factors of EHR Resilience (SAFER)</u> <u>Guides</u>, to strengthen patient safety efforts and reduce medical errors associated with health IT. ⁹⁴ Usability concerns have led to strong calls for additional measures to ensure patient safety. For instance, a nationwide awareness campaign named "Everybody Has Responsibilities" has been formed to call stakeholders to take action on this issue. ⁹⁵ The campaign includes videos that describe the clinician user experiences and workflows within EHRs that can pose safety risks. ⁹⁶ Additionally, some providers and other stakeholders have called for specific attention to be placed on the unique patient safety concerns that arise in the pediatric setting. ⁹⁷ Pediatric patients are especially vulnerable to medication errors caused by EHR use due to their different physical characteristics, lack of testing of many medications in children, and dependence on parents and care providers to prevent medical errors. ⁹⁸

HL7® FHIR® Standard

The HL7® FHIR® standard is a representational state transfer (REST)-based standard designed to enable the exchange of information related to healthcare. 99 This information includes clinical data as well as healthcare-related administrative, public health, and research data. The FHIR standard builds on previous data format standards from HL7. It facilitates interoperability between legacy health IT systems, eases the provision of healthcare information to healthcare providers and individuals on a variety of devices such as computers, tablets, and cell phones, and allows third-party app developers to provide medical apps that can be easily integrated into existing systems. FHIR provides an alternative to document-centric approaches like the Consolidated-Clinical Document Architecture (C-CDA) by directly exposing discrete data elements as services. For example, basic elements of healthcare data such as patient identifying information, admissions, diagnostic reports, and medications can be retrieved and manipulated via their own resource uniform resource locator (URL).

In the Cures Act NPRM, ONC proposes to adopt FHIR® as the required API standard for certified products, replacing the existing functionality-based certification requirements which must be used by providers participating in the CMS Promoting Interoperability programs and MIPS starting in 2019. ONC determined that more than 51 percent of developers certified to § 170.315(g)(8), one of the existing functionality-based API criteria, are using a version of FHIR and that those developers cover approximately 87 percent of hospitals and 69 percent of clinicians. ONC sought stakeholder feedback on the appropriate version of FHIR to adopt in the final Cures rule. In addition, CMS proposes in the CMS Interoperability Rule to require certain payers to use FHIR® to expose data to their beneficiaries. NIH and the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) have begun promoting the use of FHIR in their funded clinical research projects. 102,103

In addition, several industry groups are actively working to use, improve, and refine the FHIR® standard. The HL7 Argonaut Project is a private-sector initiative working to rapidly develop and implement the first-generation HL7® FHIR®-based API to support the 2015 Edition API requirements. The Argonaut Project brings together a variety of health IT developers and provider organizations. ¹⁰⁴ HL7 published FHIR Release 4, the first normative version of FHIR. ¹⁰⁵ HL7 is also leading the Da Vinci Project to accelerate the adoption of FHIR as a standard to support and integrate value-based care data exchange across communities. ¹⁰⁶ National interoperability initiatives such as DirectTrust, The Sequoia Project, and CommonWell Health Alliance are working to advance the use of FHIR in their efforts. ^{107,108,109} To help synthesize these initiatives, ONC has convened the FHIR at Scale Taskforce (FAST). This task force, composed of healthcare industry stakeholders and health IT experts, is tasked with identifying scalability gaps and proposing solutions that can be implemented on a large scale. ¹¹⁰

Use of Administrative Data

Enabling the interoperable electronic exchange of administrative and clinical information can help reduce the burden of certain administrative tasks such as billing, prior authorization, and benefits determinations. For example, the use of health IT has increased the speed and consistency of the Social Security Administration's (SSA) disability determination process. The SSA processes more than three million disability claims annually and requests 15 million medical records from approximately 500,000 providers when making decisions. The use of health IT has cut the time it takes the SSA to receive records from weeks or months to minutes or hours.¹¹¹

Access to administrative data, such as claims data or price information, can improve providers' understanding of the care their patients have received across the healthcare system. Providers participating in alternative payment models are particularly interested in determining how to leverage and combine clinical and administrative data to inform their care management programs and clinical decision making. Providers still face challenges aggregating and normalizing clinical and administrative data in a manner that makes data actionable. HL7® and CAQH are working together to improve the automation and interoperability of administrative and clinical data. In addition, the Da Vinci Project has a use case supporting payers sending administrative data to providers using FHIR®.

Priority Target Area: Privacy and Security

Background

As interoperability and access to patient health information expand, the privacy and security of health data are primary concerns for stakeholders. Robust privacy and security practices are important considerations in advancing and maintaining trust in interoperability, while poor privacy and security practices heighten the vulnerability of patient information stored in health information systems and on devices. In addition, inadequate privacy and security practices have the potential to create data management problems for healthcare providers via unauthorized and/or unintended disclosure, ransomware, and other avenues.

Privacy and security regulations are sometimes cited as a barrier to sharing health information, although many of these concerns have been ameliorated over time, sometimes simply through education about what the law requires. Furthermore, lowering the cost of information exchange or increasing financial incentives may boost provider participation more than further reducing legal barriers. 115

Current State

Protections for Data Generated Outside of the HIPAA Framework

HIPAA Privacy and Security Rules protect data when they are created by, or in the custody of, a covered entity or a business associate. If data are created by an entity that is not a covered entity or business associate, HIPAA does not apply. If data covered by HIPAA are disclosed to an entity not subject to HIPAA, then the data in that entity's possession are no longer subject to HIPAA. In recent years, more health data have begun to be collected, shared, and used by entities that fall outside the traditional healthcare community covered by HIPAA, such as SDOH data from external sources, digital apps, and devices that collect PGHD. This fact is often not transparent to patients. Although digital health apps typically present their privacy policies and proposed uses for the data in a Terms-of-Use format, studies have shown that more than 90 percent of health app users accept these terms of use without actually reading the details. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) has enforcement authority over the privacy practices of many entities that fall outside of HIPAA. However, the FTC's enforcement authority applies to acts and practices that are unfair and deceptive and does not prescribe privacy requirements that must be adopted or followed.

In response to the current landscape of health data privacy protections, NCVHS submitted its 13th Report to Congress on the Implementation of the Administrative Simplification Provisions of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) of 1996 in February 2019 with a number of recommended actions for Congress and the Executive Branch. NCVHS recommended that Congress establish federal privacy and security protections for patient data held by organizations that are not covered entities or business associates. It also recommended that HHS issue guidance on reasonable steps covered entities and business associates should take to protect patient data (including de-identified data) when disclosing it to entities that are not covered by HIPAA or other privacy laws.¹²¹

Federal Privacy Laws and Regulations beyond HIPAA

Several federal privacy laws and regulations provide additional protections beyond HIPAA. These include 42 CFR Part 2 and FERPA (20 U.S.C. § 1232g; 34 CFR Part 99), as well as the Cures Act NPRM.

42 CFR Part 2 protects the confidentiality of patient records related to substance use disorders by restricting the circumstances under which federally assisted 42 CFR Part 2 programs can disclose information. Unless an individual provides specific written consent, 42 CFR Part 2 programs are prohibited from disclosing any information that would identify a person as having or having had a substance use disorder. The Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) and ONC released fact sheets to assist with the application of the Part 2 provisions across different environments, including through HIE mechanisms and in provider office settings. ¹²² In August 2019, SAMHSA published a notice of proposed rulemaking to make revisions to 42 CFR Part 2 to improve coordination of care for patients with substance use disorders while still preserving the original foundation of confidentiality. ¹²³

FERPA is a federal law that protects the privacy of student education records. This includes students' health records maintained by a school nurse or covered institution and generally requires the consent of the parent or the student to share data.¹²⁴ The law applies to all schools that receive funds under an applicable program of the U.S. Department of Education. The HIPAA Privacy Rule specifically excludes from PHI student education records that are protected by FERPA.¹²⁵ As a result, health IT used to support providers in institutions covered by FERPA must address the unique privacy requirements of FERPA, which differ from HIPAA. For example, under HIPAA providers can electronically submit immunization information to public health agencies without patient authorization, while explicit consent is required to electronically submit such data covered by FERPA.¹²⁶

In the Cures Act NPRM, ONC proposes a variety of new certification criteria that are intended to improve the ability of providers and patients to control the disclosure of their data. The new criteria support the ability of patients to share their data with a third-party app of their choice. Providers will have the ability to export all the data in their EHR, to document patient consent decisions, and to share only segments of a patient's record.¹²⁷

International Data Exchange and Privacy Considerations

The European Union's (EU) GDPR sets new rules on how companies manage and share personal data. The GDPR is more expansive than HIPAA as it uses a broader definition of personal data and covers any information associated with an "identified or identifiable natural person," including computer IP addresses, photographs, and credit card data. U.S. companies, including health IT developers, must comply with the GDPR if the organization is doing business in the EU, processes personal data of EU individuals and data for goods and services offered in the EU, and monitors the behavior of EU individuals. The adoption of the GDPR has catalyzed conversations in the United States and around the world on expanding consumer privacy protections and providing consumers the right to have their personal data erased. 130

At the first anniversary of the GDPR's implementation in May 2019, more than 280,000 cases including complaints and data breach notifications across 27 countries have been brought, with 63 percent closed and 37 percent ongoing. The formation the closed cases, nearly \$62 million in fines were collected. However, none of the anticipated billion-dollar fines have been collected. Enforcement actions have covered a variety of violations ranging from traditional privacy issues to performing excessive surveillance and scraping data from public sources with inadequate notice. There is much still to be determined about how the GDPR will be implemented and enforced.

State Data Exchange and Privacy Considerations

Many states have laws and regulations to protect the privacy of health information, which often have stricter privacy protections and requirements on use and disclosure than the HIPAA Privacy Rule. These statutes and regulations vary from state to state, often narrowly targeting a population, health condition, information collection effort, or specific types of healthcare organizations. The variation can cause confusion among exchange partners and make it difficult and expensive to manage technology to ensure privacy compliance. Hospital systems and provider groups set their own privacy policies, which may vary based on their interpretation of state privacy laws and regulations. These privacy policies can be based on a restrictive interpretation of privacy laws due to confusion about the law's intent, therefore adding unnecessary burdens to information exchange. The spectrum of state privacy laws has been catalogued by several organizations. 139,140,141

Some states are adjusting mandated consent policies to opt-out from opt-in to enable broader, secure exchange of health information. Patient consent policies typically fall under two broad categories: (1) opt-out, i.e., patients are automatically enrolled in an HIE but are given the opportunity to opt out of having their information stored and/or disclosed by the HIE; and (2) opt-in, i.e., patient consent is required for patient health information to be stored and/or disclosed by the HIE. As of 2016, among 31 states with laws addressing privacy and exchange, 16 followed the opt-out approach, eight described an opt-in process, and the rest adopted other approaches to participation in an HIE. Twenty-three states imposed specific confidentiality requirements on HIE users and five mentioned confidentiality without providing specific requirements. 143

A number of states are exploring, and a few have adopted, expanded general consumer privacy protections that are broader or stricter than HIPAA to increase consumers' control over how their data are used. 144,145 The proliferation of such state laws may raise questions about the role of the federal government in coordinating a patchwork of privacy and security protection nationwide, especially when data are shared across state lines. For example, effective January 1, 2020, the California Consumer Privacy Act of 2018 (CCPA) will expand the privacy rights of California consumers as well as require businesses to disclose what, why, and how consumers' personal information is being used. 146 Failure to comply with this new law could expose businesses to costly civil penalties. The law applies to businesses that collect, use, or share personal information of California residents. The California Legislature is currently considering several amendments to CCPA to address stakeholder feedback. 147

De-identification and Artificial Intelligence

Large-scale health data sets can provide valuable insights for researchers, policymakers, analytics developers, technology companies, and patients (e.g., through patient-powered research networks). Under HIPAA privacy regulations, a covered entity is not restricted from disclosing PHI if it is de-identified. Under these regulations, health data are considered de-identified if they have undergone either (1) Expert Determination, a formal determination by a qualified expert; or (2) the Safe Harbor Method, the removal of specified individual identifiers as well as the absence of actual knowledge by the covered entity that the remaining information could be used to identify the individual. The Safe Harbor Method is the most commonly used method for de-identification. However, the ubiquity of publicly available online information, coupled with these de-identified health data sets, has introduced the possibility that de-identified data can be "re-identified."

For example, researchers have demonstrated that statewide inpatient discharge data can be compared to publicly available data sources, such as news stories or voter databases, and result in a high rate of reidentification. Even when demonstrating HIPAA Safe Harbor standards for de-identification, health data still may be re-identified, albeit at lower rates. These demonstrations of re-identifications have been augmented with the introduction of artificial intelligence technologies. For instance, a recent study showed that the use of an artificial intelligence algorithm allowed the identification of individuals through the pairing of physical activity sensor data with publicly available demographic data. The Artificial intelligence allows re-identification to occur at a larger scale and faster pace, whereas early studies required tremendous labor to re-identify individuals. These examples of re-identification capabilities have resulted in calls for more stringent privacy protections than provided by current HIPAA rules.

Cybersecurity

With an increasing prevalence of cybersecurity threats, providers must be at the forefront of security practices to protect their IT infrastructure. In 2019, the incidences of cybersecurity breaches within the healthcare sector have dramatically increased. These breaches can lead to enforcement penalties and create patient safety risks and a loss of trust for affected systems. In addition to the IT infrastructure, providers are increasingly using mobile devices and connected devices, such as medical equipment or IoT devices, to care for their patients. These devices are used to store, process, and transmit patient information and can expose a system to a cybersecurity risk if not secured properly.

There are several cybersecurity frameworks, both subscription-based and publicly available, recommended for improving the security of IT networks. Subscription-based frameworks include the Health Information Trust Alliance (HITRUST) Common Security Framework (CSF). Publicly available frameworks include the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) standards, Center for

Internet Security (CIS) Critical Security Controls for Effective Cyber Defense, and National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) Cybersecurity Framework. These frameworks consist of standards, guidelines, and best practices to manage cybersecurity-related risk.

Priority Target Area: Patient Access to Information

Background

Patients' electronic access and use of their health information are critical to enabling individuals to better monitor their health as well as manage and coordinate their care. ¹⁵⁷ In 2019, HHS has made a major push to accelerate and improve patients' access to and control over their health information. Proposals in the Cures Act NPRM and CMS Interoperability Rule will increase choice and competition while fostering innovation that promotes patient access to and control over their health information. ¹⁵⁸ For example, the Cures Act NPRM proposes to require that patients have the ability to access their data at no cost.

Current State

Patient-Controlled Data Collection, Access, and Sharing

Availability for patients to access their health information electronically from providers and payers is increasing. According to the 2018 Health Information National Trends Survey (HINTS), 51 percent of patients have been offered online access to medical records by a healthcare provider or health insurer and online access to medical records. This rate did not change from 2017. Three in 10 individuals were offered access to their online medical record and viewed it at least once within the year. Of those who were offered access, 58 percent accessed their records online. More than half of those accessing their records used them to communicate with a healthcare provider. While access to these technologies, such as patient portals and applications, is important, the usability of these tools must also be considered. Despite having increased access to their health data, patients do not always understand this information or its implications. For example, test result display and navigation difficulties were found to be the biggest challenges for patient portal users. In addition to health literacy challenges, patients face accessibility obstacles of small print size and other visual barriers, and limited support for non-English languages.

The use of APIs can improve individuals' electronic access to their health information and better support the growing market of patient-facing apps that are intended to allow individuals to access, aggregate, and act on their health information. HHS has multiple activities focused on increasing patient access to their data through APIs. The CMS Blue Button 2.0 initiative created an API through which Medicare beneficiaries can access their data at no cost and direct data to a participating app of their choice. ¹⁶³ The CMS Promoting Interoperability programs and MIPS require providers to give patients access to their data via an API. The Cures Act NPRM proposes to require that these APIs are FHIR®-compliant and provide patients access to their data at no cost. In its Interoperability Rule, CMS proposes to require several types of payers to implement, test, and monitor FHIR-based APIs to make patient claims and other health information available to patients through third-party apps and developers. ¹⁶⁴

In addition, the private sector is providing innovative opportunities for patients to access, manage, and share their health data with trusted parties. Apple worked with health systems and health IT developers to allow patients to access and aggregate patient health information from multiple institutions. The Apple Health Records EHR data viewer uses the FHIR® standard to collect patient health data from disparate sources and populate user devices with clinical information in a unified, consumer-friendly interface. ¹⁶⁵ In

2019, Apple enabled the ability of any healthcare provider with a compatible EHR to self-register in the program. ¹⁶⁶ An analogous program, named CommonHealth, is being developed by a coalition of organizations to create an open-source platform to enable Android phone users to access and share their health records. ¹⁶⁷ The CARIN Alliance is facilitating increased consumer-mediated exchange through mobile apps and has established a code of conduct for third-party mobile apps to address privacy concerns about healthcare data access, exchange, and use. ¹⁶⁸

An early evaluation of patient engagement that allowed patients to download clinical data onto smartphone apps via FHIR®-based APIs showed minimal but growing usage of this technology among patients of 12 early adopter health systems that all use the same EHR vendor.¹⁶⁹

Policy and Trust Issues for APIs

Starting in 2019, the CMS Promoting Interoperability programs and MIPS require participating providers to give patients access to their data through an API, in addition to the previous patient access requirements. It is hoped that these new API requirements will make data more accessible to patients and the third-party apps of their choosing. Healthcare providers and health IT developers have expressed many policy- and trust-related concerns about sharing data with patients via APIs and believe that additional federal guidance is necessary to support implementation. ¹⁷⁰ They are concerned that consumers will unknowingly lose their HIPAA data protection by sharing their data with third-party apps and that app developers will aggregate, share, and monetize patient data in ways that are not transparent to patients. ^{171,172,173} In April 2019, OCR released five frequently asked questions (FAQs) seeking to provide guidance on some of the policy, trust, and liability issues related to APIs that stakeholders have raised. ¹⁷⁴

Use and Sharing of PGHD

Patients are beginning to use devices and apps to manage their health information and care. The GAO found that as of 2017, one-third of individuals used an electronic device to monitor their health and one-third of smartphone or tablet owners used their devices to discuss health decisions with their healthcare team. Nearly one in five smartphone, tablet, or electronic monitoring device owners shared health information collected by their devices, a type of PGHD, with a health professional. Patient-reported outcomes (PROs), another type of PGHD, are commonly collected within clinical trials but less so in clinical care. However, some providers, such as oncologists, are starting to use PROs in non-research settings to improve clinical care.

PGHD captured and shared in a non-clinical setting can offer point-of-care insights into a patient's health status and inform progress against a treatment plan, potentially enabling care teams to make more timely, better-informed decisions with patients. Consumer interest in the use of PGHD has increased with the growing prevalence of wearable fitness trackers and mobile health apps. Providers and researchers increasingly are looking for ways to capitalize on the pervasiveness of these devices and the abundance of data being generated by patients.¹⁷⁷ A recent study examining early experiences with PGHD found that the primary barrier to use by patients and providers is uncertainty about the value of PGHD.¹⁷⁸

There are multiple opportunities for PGHD use to help advance value-based payment models, clinical care, telehealth, and research efforts. For example, CMS unbundled payment for Current Procedural Terminology (CPT®) code 99091 for remote patient monitoring in the 2018 Medicare physician fee schedule to better support telehealth services. ¹⁷⁹ In the 2020 physician fee schedule proposed rule, CMS requested comment on how it could integrate a PGHD requirement into MIPS in the future. ¹⁸⁰ Digital technologies are facilitating patient-centered research through crowdsourcing. For example, the All of Us

Research Program is attempting to achieve a critical mass of data by building a research program of more than 1 million people's donated health data. 181

Emerging Issues across the Priority Target Areas

In developing the Landscape Analysis, the Annual Report Workgroup identified multiple emerging issues that will be of growing importance to the deliberations of the HITAC moving forward. Each emerging issue is addressed briefly below to introduce it and is being closely tracked by the Annual Report Workgroup for consideration in future reports.

Integration of Health Data from the IoT

The IoT refers to the technology and connectivity of various objects including appliances, devices, wearables, and sensors to the Internet or other networks. ¹⁸² Connecting these objects together enables organizations to collect and analyze data to gather new insights into how to optimize processes, improve decisions, and automate responses to events. The IoT has many potential applications in healthcare, such as remote monitoring, medical device integration, smart pills, and smart facilities (i.e., inventory management). ¹⁸³ PGHD can be collected and shared using the IoT.

However, there is limited interoperability across IoT developers. ¹⁸⁴ As IoT objects become more integrated with health IT systems, security risks increase. The FTC has raised strong privacy and security concerns related to the IoT. These include the potential for unauthorized access, misuse of personal information, and the ability of IoT objects to be used to facilitate attacks on other systems. ¹⁸⁵ Additional concerns have been raised regarding the challenges of informed consent for users of IoT technologies. ¹⁸⁶ The FDA has issued formal guidance on how medical device manufacturers should handle reports about cyber vulnerabilities. ¹⁸⁷

• Prescription of Apps, i.e., Digiceuticals

Digital therapeutics or "digiceuticals" is the use of digital apps in a formal role in managing a condition or symptom. The digital app could be prescribed by a clinician as a standalone treatment or in conjunction with other treatments. ¹⁸⁸ Digiceuticals typically have one or more of the following capabilities: (1) measure and record data; (2) analyze and make recommendations from the data; and (3) communicate and educate about the findings. Some digital apps are intended to be used in clinical tests and therefore will require regulatory approval from the FDA. ¹⁸⁹ One large prescription benefit manager has introduced its own digital health formulary that includes a curated set of digital apps. This tool can increase consumers' access to technology that can help improve their health. It can also be leveraged by payers to reduce administrative burden and improve affordability, and by digital app developers as a path to a broader market. ¹⁹⁰

• Linking Genetic Data to Social Behavior, i.e., Sociogenomics

Sociogenomics is an emerging field that attempts to find the genetic basis and evolution of social behavior. Researchers are examining the role of social factors on the expression of individual genes. Advocates of sociogenomics envision making information available that predicts the risk of contracting various diseases. Critics warn that sociogenomics could contribute to discrimination and without regulations could be used in reviewing job applicants and for calculating insurance premiums. 192

• Machine Learning and Artificial Intelligence in Healthcare

Machine learning, a subset of artificial intelligence, is the process by which a computer is able to improve its own performance by continuously incorporating new data into an existing statistical model. Machine learning has many potential applications in healthcare to help generate insights from data including improving the discovery of new drugs, the use of existing drugs, patient matching, and assisting with diagnostics and treatment recommendations. Oncerns have been raised that insights generated by machine learning may perpetuate existing biases that are built into the data set with which the system is trained (e.g., bias due to a non-representative patient population, geographical spread, genetic background). These concerns stem from the opacity of a machine learning algorithm's decision-making logic. In response, the EU has proposed in the GDPR a "right to explanation" to all EU citizens who are subject to "automated decision-making." These regulations would force machine learning programmers to expose the decision-making process to users; however, due to the millions of parameters within some recognition-based algorithms, critics are concerned that this disclosure will not be possible.

• Sharing Diagnostic Imaging: The Challenge of Large Media Files

Certain large media files, such as audio and video recordings and photographs, lack agreed upon and widely adopted interoperability standards. Medical images are one example of a large media file that does have agreed upon interoperability standards but the estimated adoption level is unknown. Even where standards exist, providers still often face difficulty in accessing these files from sources outside their health system. Patients also face difficulty in having their images shared electronically; for example, as a workaround, patients often must bring a compact disc (CD) with copies of the images to their provider. On the images to their provider.

• Next-Generation Wireless Technology Implementation

5G, the informal name for the next (the fifth) generation of wide-area wireless technology, is anticipated to move data up to 100 times faster than existing wireless networks can.²⁰¹ This technology is more responsive and offers the ability to simultaneously connect more devices than current wireless technology. The four largest U.S.-based telephone carriers have deployed 5G with limited availability. Widespread availability is not anticipated until 2021 or later.²⁰² The increased speed of 5G-enabled networks will support a variety of healthcare uses such as improving the reliability of telehealth services, supporting the IoT, and supporting augmented and virtual reality use cases (e.g., training simulations and patient pain management).²⁰³

Health IT Infrastructure Gap Analysis

Priority Target Area: Interoperability

Challenges with Incorporation and Reconciliation of Data Received from Outside Sources

Clinicians face significant challenges in using data they receive from external sources (e.g., hospitals, other physician practices, payers, HIEs, SNFs, and patients). It is often difficult to ingest, reconcile, and integrate the data (e.g., care summary documents, laboratory results, PGHD) received from these disparate data sources into clinical and operational workflows. As data exchange increases across the country, these challenges will continue to grow in scope and scale. Providers place importance in the evaluation of the quality and provenance of incorporated data, as well as the use of PGHD. Challenges also persist with matching outside data to the correct patient's record, receiving data in a structured format, and enabling providers to view the incorporated data in a single view.

These challenges are also present from the patient's perspective. Patients who see unaffiliated providers will need to access multiple patient record systems to access their health data. For patients with complex medical histories, reconciliation across these systems is an obstacle. The need to access more than one patient record system also poses patient safety risks and creates barriers for patients attempting to develop a comprehensive health history.²⁰⁴

Lack of Price Transparency

The healthcare system faces a persistent challenge of price transparency. CMS' initial efforts to advance price transparency by requiring hospitals to post their standard charges are an important first step. However, consumer advocates and hospitals believe that the requirements will not help patients understand their out-of-pocket cost for a specific procedure or help them compare costs.²⁰⁵ The long lists of thousands of goods and services posted on individual hospitals' websites have made it difficult for patients to find and use the information.

Even when patients have price comparison tools available to them, they rarely use the tools. Patients also need information about the quality of care to inform their decisions about which provider to select for a service. Today, some patients associate high prices for healthcare with high quality even though the evidence shows that quality and price are not correlated.²⁰⁶ The HITAC has noted a number of issues that should be considered by HHS in future rulemaking to address price transparency.²⁰⁷

Limited Unique Device Identifier Integration

At present, UDI data are not frequently integrated into EHRs or administrative claims data.²⁰⁸ As a result, medical device usage in patients is difficult to track. This limits the ability to identify device-related safety issues at patient and population levels and to implement appropriate device recalls.²⁰⁹ While certified health IT is required to capture UDIs for certain devices, the actual use by providers is unclear. Barriers to the integration of UDI into EHRs and claims data persist. Many providers have not made the necessary workflow changes to document UDI data in their EHRs, often leaving the field empty.²¹⁰ Moreover, Medicare claims forms do not have a field to capture UDI data, although its addition has been proposed.²¹¹

Need for Improved Patient Matching When Sharing Data

Patient matching errors can originate from multiple aspects of the patient care experience, such as patient registration or data sharing among organizations. Matching errors can result in inaccurate record creation, inadvertently merged records, and duplication of records. These errors can negatively impact healthcare costs and patient safety. Many providers, payers, and health IT developers believe that the lack of a unique patient identifier and the lack of standardization of underlying demographic data elements used for patient matching limit their ability to effectively match patients. Some stakeholders believe a national patient matching strategy is needed. Due to the expected significant increase in the volume of data exchange in the coming years, and the implementation of relevant federal policies (i.e., implementation of the information blocking rule, APIs, and TEFCA), the need to improve patient matching will only increase.

Nascent Capture and Use of Social Determinants of Health Data

While the collection and use of SDOH data have garnered attention in the healthcare sector, there are challenges to operationalizing this data. Business models across healthcare sectors do not yet support the capture and use of SDOH data due to a lack of standards and data availability, patient matching challenges, and varying levels of technical maturity of community service providers' IT systems. ²¹⁶ If SDOH data are collected, it is usually documented in free text portions of the EHR, limiting the ability for data exchange across providers. ²¹⁷ Due to these barriers, SDOH data are considered one of the most difficult types of information to share through HIEs. Furthermore, if these data are successfully collected, healthcare providers' lack of awareness of social resources can impede connecting individuals with needed follow-up services. In addition, the inability to effectively share SDOH data impedes cross-sector sharing of human services, housing, education, and transportation data important to population health activities.

EHR-related Adverse Patient Safety Events

Concerns that EHRs can adversely affect patient safety have been raised after patient safety incidents occur. Yet, there is currently little data available on safety events originating from EHRs because some EHR contracts prohibit providers from sharing this information publicly. There is currently no centralized, transparent repository of this information, making it difficult to identify patterns and trends. However, the Cures Act and Cures Act NPRM have provisions that will increase patient safety testing of certification products and prohibit limitations on communications related to usability. In addition, the Cures Act mandates the establishment of an EHR Reporting Program, which will capture information from providers and health IT developers on usability and patient safety. The HITAC provided recommendations on how to strengthen aspects of the Cures Act NPRM proposals.

Need for Clarification on the Use of Health Data Made Available Electronically for Research Purposes

While calls to integrate research and health data made available electronically are increasing, the feasibility of interoperability between these two data sources is uncertain. There is currently no common data standard to easily integrate, aggregate or compare data among research studies. ²²⁰ NIH offers repositories of common data elements and common data models, but they are not harmonized with each other. ²²¹ Research studies must collect data in a specific, controlled manner; therefore concerns regarding EHR data quality exist. These concerns were validated in a recent study that showed that only 15 percent of U.S.-based clinical trials published in high-impact journals in 2017 could be feasibly replicated through analysis of administrative claims or EHR data. This suggests that clinical data can be a complement to research data, rather than a replacement. ²²² Researchers have also demonstrated an interest in integrating data generated outside of the clinical ecosystem (such as PGHD or SDOH data) into research

studies. Additionally, there is a gap in guidelines for consent to the use and sharing of, data ownership of, and access to clinical data for research purposes. While patients may provide consent for clinical uses of their data, that consent does not necessarily carry over for that data to be used for research purposes. Innovations in the use of electronic consent models for research studies have shown success in helping patients better understand how their data from a research study may be shared. 224

Limited EHR Integration with PDMPs

Historically, there has been a lack of insight into efficient EHR integration with PDMPs. Point-to-point connections between a PDMP and multiple EHRs are expensive and challenge state resources. As of July 2019, nine states did not offer EHR integration with their PDMP. While limited concrete data exists on the level of EHR integration compared to web portal access to PDMP data, it appears that most providers still access PDMPs through an external web portal, even in states that support EHR integration. In addition, some PDMP functionality is only available through the web portal. Accessing the PDMP through an external web portal may disrupt a provider's clinical workflow within an EHR.

State laws or policies may prohibit PDMP data integration and storage within an EHR or HIE. As a result, providers must reference multiple systems to obtain a comprehensive picture of a patient's medical history, thereby increasing their workflow burden. State laws also vary significantly regarding access rights to the PDMP, which can create challenges in integrating data into EHRs. Some states have enacted delegate access policies to allow technicians or trainees the ability to access the PDMP, thereby adding additional resources to improve workflow burden. However, a number of states only allow prescribers and dispensers access to the PDMP. Ultimately, these access and integration restrictions result in decreased utilization of the PDMP.

Unmet Needs of Additional Care Settings and Stakeholder Groups

For the healthcare industry to successfully migrate from a fee-for-service (FFS) model to alternative payment models (APMs), EHI must flow to the correct location when needed across the entire care continuum.²³⁰ Today, many healthcare providers that were not eligible to receive incentive payments under the CMS Promoting Interoperability programs have lower rates of adoption of EHRs and use of HIE when compared to eligible hospitals and clinicians.²³¹ The disparity of HIE rates across different care settings demonstrates that there is a large gap in interoperability capabilities. These interoperability capability gaps in key settings, such as behavioral health and long-term care, will be a barrier to building successful APMs. The inability to exchange data across different stakeholder groups within the care continuum hinders the ability for standardized assessment of the quality of care. For example, organ procurement organizations coordinate the exchange of transplant organs from donors to recipients. However, there is no centralized point of data collection to measure key metrics to help improve the efficiency of the transplant system.²³²

Priority Target Area: Privacy and Security

Lack of Clear Rules for Data Not Subject to HIPAA Privacy Protections

Often, health-related data not subject to HIPAA lacks clear legal privacy protections. These gaps in HIPAA coverage may not be readily apparent to providers and patients, as they may not understand the scope of what entities and data are covered by HIPAA.²³³ This can lead to patients consenting to share their data without full comprehension of how it will be used or monetized.^{234,235} For example, health data sent to a third party that is not the business associate of, owned by, or affiliated with a covered entity would likely

put that data outside of the protections of HIPAA. This confusion often impacts the electronic exchange of health information. The exchange of health data with entities not subject to HIPAA is expected to increase with the finalization of the ONC Cures and CMS Interoperability regulations. To more fully protect health information, some stakeholders have called for the establishment of a new federal entity that would have jurisdiction over traditional healthcare actors and new entrants, such as app developers.²³⁶

Lack of Clarity about the Parameters of Data Sharing and Disclosure, and their Implications for Consent

Patients lack clarity on the implications of their consent decisions due to the complex and sometimes unclear language that is used to describe how data they consent to share will be used. When patients are given the opportunity to consent to the exchange of their data, it is often a binary decision to participate or not, with no ability to choose which types of data are exchanged or which providers can access the data. There is no uniform consent process nor is there a uniform consent standard because health information users are heterogeneous and there are hundreds of specific information requests. Some providers are concerned that giving patients increased control over the availability and use of their data will put patient safety at risk and create liability for providers. For instance, a patient could decide not to allow certain data to be shared with a provider, thereby impacting the provider's clinical decision regarding the care of the patient.²³⁷ The HITAC has noted that consensus is lacking on what data may be restricted by the patient and what data must be transmitted to support safe coordinated care.²³⁸

Lack of Control over Sharing and Disclosure of Information

Providers and patients continue to experience constraints on their ability to choose whether to electronically exchange sensitive data, even those that are subject to redisclosure or other restrictions by state and federal privacy laws. There are also new or emerging data types where the legal requirements are unclear. For example, it is unclear whether SDOH data can be shared or received from community service organizations, which typically are not HIPAA covered entities. If these data are generated by a community service organization, consent may not be required; therefore patients may not have knowledge of how captured data will be disclosed. Once SDOH data are collected, it will only be valuable if actionable connections or data exchange to and from community service organizations can be created. CIEs and some HIEs have developed trust and legal structures that facilitate the exchange of SDOH data between healthcare providers and community services organizations. However, coverage is limited. One of the electronic data will be disclosed.

Similar to SDOH data, PGHD can be covered by HIPAA in certain circumstances but fall outside of these protections in others. Some patients have privacy and security concerns that make them unwilling to share PGHD with their providers. Patients need more detailed information about the use of their PGHD so they can make informed choices about what data they wish to share and with whom. Security and privacy protections that apply to PGHD are fragmented and do not have a clear regulatory framework.²⁴¹

The new certification criteria that support the sharing of data via third-party apps will help advance the use of data segmentation, but adoption of this capability by the industry is not yet widespread. Consent capture is not a common data element in EHRs or third-party apps.

Limited Support for Restricting Scope of Data Shared with Third Parties via FHIR ®

Currently, the FHIR® capabilities proposed for adoption in the Cures Act NPRM provide limited support for restricting the scope of patient data shared with third parties.²⁴² For example, consider the case of a health system or patient using an ONC-certified health IT module to provide access to a patient's specific

lab result, e.g., cholesterol level, to a third-party vendor product such as a patient-facing smartphone app. Under the proposed conditions, it is not possible for that health system or patient to provide access to only the specific lab result; access must also be provided to all of the patient's laboratory data, including potentially highly sensitive data, e.g., test results for sexually transmitted infections.²⁴³ Similarly, for a health system or patient using an ONC-certified module to provide access to a patient's age and gender, it is currently not possible for that health system or patient to provide access to only the age and gender; it must provide access to all demographic data, including data such as the patient's name, race, medical record number and other external identifiers, marital status, home and cell phone number, personal and work emails, and home address. These challenges stem from the current proposed FHIR® capabilities which only allow access for data sharing to be granted for an entire high-level category (i.e., observations, conditions, or medications) rather than for a specific data element within a category.

Lack of Clarity on the Effect of International Regulations on U.S. Healthcare Data Exchange and Access

International regulations, such as the GDPR, require many U.S. healthcare entities to comply with additional privacy requirements.²⁴⁴ The interplay between U.S. federal and state privacy laws and the GDPR has caused uncertainty for healthcare entities. For example, the GDPR established the "right to be forgotten" that mandates that an individual can withdraw consent for his/her data use, and an organization must erase all data related to that individual and demonstrate records of this action.²⁴⁵ This right is not included in HIPAA; therefore, U.S. healthcare entities to whom the GDPR applies must ensure that their health IT systems comply with this additional layer of requirements.

Variability of Information Sharing Policies among States

States often regulate when a provider may access and disclose patient health information and to whom the information may be disclosed. ²⁴⁶ Variability among state laws that protect the privacy of health information and can be stricter than HIPAA for the use and disclosure of data creates confusion among exchange partners and differing interpretations of how to comply with the laws. For instance, state laws differ on whether patient authorization or consent is needed before sharing the patient's data. ²⁴⁷ In addition, some HIEs have policies that require patient authorization or consent that extend beyond state law. Providers that operate in multiple states may default their privacy policies to those in the state with the most restrictive policies to minimize legal risk and reduce administrative complexity. ²⁴⁸ Inconsistency in federal and state policies for disclosing health information (i.e., what data has additional restrictions and what steps must be taken before disclosing the data) make it difficult and expensive for health IT to support the varying policy requirements that must be met before sharing data. ^{249,250}

New Technological Capabilities to Re-Identify De-Identified Data

Under HIPAA, when data are de-identified, there should be no possibility that the identities of the individuals can be re-connected to the data set.²⁵¹ However, artificial intelligence technologies have demonstrated the ability to re-identify data that is considered de-identified under HIPAA regulations.²⁵² This new technological milestone demonstrates a gap between federal privacy regulations and current industry capabilities. There is a perceived, and maybe real, lack of transparency to patients about how their de-identified data are used today, so patients may not even know that their data are at risk of being re-identified.²⁵³ Due to the increased ease of re-identifying de-identified data, increased public education may be needed to improve patients' awareness of how their de-identified data are being shared and used.

Challenges in the Adoption of Cybersecurity Framework(s)

In addition to HIPAA compliance, implementing a cybersecurity framework is critical to ensuring a robust security program.²⁵⁴ Supplying the resources needed to adopt and update cybersecurity frameworks continues to challenge the healthcare sector, especially for small- to medium-sized entities. Tension exists within the healthcare sector between providing time-sensitive patient care and facilitating a strong cybersecurity framework.²⁵⁵

Even with strong infrastructure in place, cybersecurity challenges persist. Attack methods continue to evolve and diversify in their point of infiltration.²⁵⁶ Frequently, when a healthcare entity is attacked, it may not identify that a breach has occurred until months later.²⁵⁷ As healthcare becomes more innovative in its use of health IT, cybersecurity risks will continue to grow. Providers will need to include additional security measures for patient portals, mobile applications, and other devices into their infrastructure.

Priority Target Area: Patient Access to Information

Limited Accessibility and Usability of Patient Portals (and Other Patient-Facing Technology)

Patient portals have become more accessible to patients, but most portals are siloed and tethered to a specific hospital or practice. While this approach offers some convenience for patients, they may struggle to manage multiple portals to access and aggregate their data. Patient portals and other patient-facing technology such as mobile apps have demonstrated challenges with user interfaces. For example, lab results may be displayed in a manner that patients with low health literacy cannot easily understand and some portals lack accessibility support for individuals with disabilities. Some portals offer advanced capabilities such as telehealth functions, online scheduling options, and the ability to access physician notes, but these more advanced features are not yet widely implemented or adopted.

As the technology for patient portals improves, many portals can now be accessed through mobile devices. It is anticipated that proposed requirements in the Cures Act NPRM and the new requirement to provide patient-facing APIs in the Promoting Interoperability programs and MIPS will simplify the process for patients to access and aggregate their data from multiple portals.

Access to Patient Data Remains Highly Fragmented from the Patients' Perspective

Patients face a burden of obtaining their data from multiple payers, providers, and developers rather than accessing it more centrally, such as via an exchange hub. Consumer-centric models for controlling the access and exchange of data have been proposed in the past, but adoption to date has been limited. ^{261,262} The new patient-facing API requirements may help simplify the process for patients to connect to a central hub to control the exchange of their data. In addition, some stakeholders have suggested that ONC ensure TEFCA provides a mechanism by which patients can request access to their data without the intervention of a provider. ²⁶³ Additionally, there is value in developing standards to support the integration of both clinical and financial information."

Ensuring Compliance around API Use

The use of APIs to give patients and the third-party apps of their choosing access to patients' data is a new development in healthcare. Health IT developers and providers are still working through how to comply with the new regulatory requirements in the Promoting Interoperability programs and MIPS. Due to the early stage of deployment of these APIs, there is limited data on how they are being implemented in the field. Multiple efforts are underway to develop guidelines and trust frameworks to support consumer-mediated exchange via APIs. The CARIN Alliance has established a code of conduct for third-party mobile

apps that supports consumer-mediated exchange to address privacy concerns about healthcare data access, exchange, and use. ²⁶⁴ Xcertia has created guidelines to support the safe and effective development of mobile health apps. ²⁶⁵ Organizations including Ranked Health and PsyberGuide are reviewing and ranking healthcare apps to help patients and providers adopt clinically proven and high-quality digital health solutions. ^{266,267} It will be important to assess developments in this space to identify any challenges that arise with patients and their third-party apps accessing their data through APIs.

Barriers to Use and Sharing of PGHD

While the adoption of PGHD has increased in recent years, patients still face a variety of challenges to sharing their PGHD with their providers. Many provider organizations lack the technical infrastructure, functional workflows, and workforce capacity to receive and use the data. Many patients do not understand the value of capturing and sharing PGHD with providers. The GAO found that of individuals who accessed their medical record online, less than five percent transmitted their health record data to a service or app. The GAO found that of individuals are considered to the constant of the consta

Providers have concerns that accepting PGHD will result in a large influx of information that will disrupt their normal workflows and add to their workload.²⁷¹ Providers also have concerns about the reliability and quality of PGHD and worry that using inaccurate PGHD to make a clinical decision could result in a liability risk for them.

Recommendations for Addressing Health IT Infrastructure Gaps

The Cures Act requires the annual report to include recommendations for addressing the identified gaps in policies and resources across the priority target areas for achieving the ONC objectives and benchmarks and for furthering interoperability throughout the health IT infrastructure. The HITAC offers the following suggestions for HITAC activities that could result in future recommendations that would be transmitted to the National Coordinator for Health IT. Within each priority target area, topics are grouped by the timeliness of the opportunity to be addressed by the HITAC. An immediate opportunity correlates to planned topics for the HITAC within the next one to two years, while longer-term opportunities are anticipated to begin in three or more years.

Priority Target Area: Interoperability

Immediate Opportunities

Opportunity: Enable easier integration and use of data received from outside sources.

Providers often struggle to integrate data from outside sources into their workflow, while patients often struggle to integrate data from various sources into a usable longitudinal health record. The Cures Act NPRM and TEFCA are anticipated to significantly impact the amount of data that will be available from outside sources.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review and make recommendations on best practices for how health IT developers and providers can integrate and use data received from outside sources, including addressing data accuracy.

Opportunity: Offer guidance about the role of health IT in improving price transparency.

Many significant questions remain regarding how HHS should best address improving price transparency across the healthcare ecosystem.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Offer ideas for the role of health IT in improving price transparency of healthcare services.

Opportunity: Increase understanding of the challenges of integration of UDI data.

While EHRs include a field to capture UDI data, the use of this field is inconsistent. Gaining a better understanding of the challenges providers face in integrating the capture of UDI data into their workflow could help address this gap.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Convene a hearing to understand trends related to UDI data integration and understand its effect on various workflows (e.g., clinical, administrative, research, and patient).

Opportunity: Improve patient matching.

A variety of new methods are being adopted and used to improve patient matching. The HITAC has the opportunity to review these new approaches and raise awareness of successes and persistent challenges.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Hold hearings to explore how new and emerging technology, such as machine learning and referential matching, are improving patient matching, and develop recommendations to inform ONC's patient matching strategy in light of the findings.

Opportunity: Develop and adopt standards for SDOH data collection, transfer, and integration for population health and individuals' needs.

The collection, transfer, and integration of SDOH data collection is fragmented and varies significantly. Expanding the use of standards for non-health data presents an opportunity to integrate health and social support systems in healthcare delivery.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Continue to review and recommend SDOH data elements for inclusion in the USCDI framework and promote continued SDOH standards development.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review opportunities for HHS to require the use of standardized psychological, social, and behavioral data across agency programs.

Opportunity: Increase transparency of EHR-related adverse patient safety events.

EHRs can pose new patient safety risks due to usability challenges. There is currently no centralized, transparent repository of these events. Addressing this need is important for enabling patient and provider education on patient safety incidents.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Develop recommendations on ways ONC can include EHR-related patient safety events in the EHR Reporting Program as required in the Cures Act.

Opportunity: Establish a framework for the use of health data made available electronically for research purposes.

Researchers have an increased interest in using health data made available electronically for research purposes; however, many barriers to achieving interoperability between these research and non-research systems persist. Clarification is needed on issues of consent, data ownership, and access.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review and make recommendations about ONC's role in setting guidelines for the use of health data made available electronically for research purposes.

Longer-Term Opportunities

Opportunity: Improve and accelerate the use of health IT to respond to the opioid crisis.

Health IT has a key role to play in responding to the opioid crisis. HHS can improve and accelerate existing work to integrate EHRs with PDMPs and better incorporate best practices for opioid prescribing into provider workflows through clinical decision support tools.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Encourage the adoption of standards to support data segmentation by identifying policy needs and functional requirements to address patient privacy and provider needs.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Identify opportunities to use TEFCA to enable the exchange of data necessary to support the response to the opioid crisis.

Opportunity: Improve the electronic data exchange capabilities of behavioral health and long-term care providers.

Behavioral health and long-term care providers have lower rates of adoption of EHRs and of use of HIEs compared to eligible hospitals and clinicians. Addressing this gap is important for enabling behavioral health and long-term care providers to successfully participate in APMs.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review and recommend steps for ONC to improve the ability of behavioral health and long-term care providers to electronically exchange data.

Priority Target Area: Privacy and Security

Immediate Opportunities

Opportunity: Increase transparency and patient education for business practices and other potential uses not covered under HIPAA.

Large amounts of health data are collected by entities not subject to HIPAA. Educating patients on the limits of federal privacy laws presents an opportunity for them to make more informed decisions about how they share their health data.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Convene a HITAC workgroup to review and provide recommendations about federal agencies' activities addressing third-party access to health data.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Identify educational approaches, technological mitigators, and potential regulatory solutions that offer improved transparency of privacy protections outside the purview of HIPAA.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Develop recommendations for additional steps for HHS and industry to take to enhance education about the requirements and applicability of HIPAA, 42 CFR Part 2, and FERPA.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Help ONC identify and define policy needs and functional requirements for data segmentation for patients, providers, and other stakeholders.

Opportunity: Improve the capabilities of health IT to electronically capture, store, and share consent information.

Health data exchange continues to increase; therefore, integrating consent functionality into health IT will allow patients to have more control over how their data are exchanged.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Identify and suggest how consent should be captured under TEFCA.

Opportunity: Facilitate more exchange of SDOH data between healthcare providers and community service organizations and more patient education about consent.

The exchange of SDOH data is growing but additional privacy considerations still remain.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review the consent policies and data use agreements of early adopters of SDOH data exchange (i.e., HIEs, CIEs) to develop best practices for other healthcare entities looking to exchange SDOH data.

Opportunity: Identify emerging concerns related to provider-directed and patient-managed PGHD creation and use.

The adoption and exchange of PGHD are growing but additional privacy and security considerations remain.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review actions already underway regarding the management of and processes for protecting the privacy and security of PGHD.

Opportunity: Increase the capacity to reasonably restrict the scope of data shared via FHIR.

There are approaches to placing reasonable restrictions on the scope of data shared via FHIR. For example, a filter could be placed between an EHR's FHIR server and a third-party app so that a patient's highly sensitive test results are not sent to a third-party app that does not need access to it.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review and make recommendations about how the ability to place reasonable restrictions on the scope of data shared via FHIR could be improved. Consideration could be given to 1) clarifying in ONC certification criteria that enabling such reasonable restrictions is allowed, and 2) updating underlying standards to support such reasonable restrictions.

Opportunity: Increase knowledge of the impact of international regulations affecting the U.S. healthcare system.

Some international regulations, such as the GDPR, require affected U.S. healthcare entities to comply with additional privacy requirements beyond those of U.S. regulations.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Identify educational approaches that offer increased transparency for international regulations (such as the GDPR) that affect the U.S. healthcare system.

Longer-Term Opportunities

Opportunity: Increase the alignment of data sharing policies across states.

There is a broad spectrum of data sharing policies across states. Aligning these policies will reduce confusion among entities involved in interstate health information exchange.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review and make recommendations about the federal role in setting guidelines across states for the exchange of data.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Collaborate with NCVHS on its proposed revisions to HIPAA to consider strategies for aligning policies across states.

Opportunity: Increase awareness of technological capabilities to re-identify de-identified data.

Improving education about how new technological capabilities and federal privacy laws affecting deidentified data interact will increase understanding of how data may be used.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Identify additional steps HHS, providers, and other industry stakeholders should take to increase awareness about how de-identified data are used today and about the ability of new technological capabilities to re-identify de-identified data.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Convene a listening session to assess the development of technologies that prevent re-identification.

Opportunity: Offer guidance to the healthcare sector on ways to improve cybersecurity preparedness.

The adoption of cybersecurity frameworks is fragmented across the healthcare sector. Providing guidance on how to improve cybersecurity presents the opportunity to improve protections against evolving and growing cybersecurity threats.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Review existing ONC cybersecurity educational resources to identify any necessary updates, revisions, or new materials that should be developed.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Hold a hearing to identify additional opportunities for the HITAC to help improve cybersecurity preparedness.

Priority Target Area: Patient Access to Information

Immediate Opportunities

Opportunity: Consider improvement to the accessibility and usability of patient portals (and other patient-facing technology).

Patient portals have become more accessible to patients, but most portals are siloed and tethered to a specific provider. Patient portals and patient-facing mobile apps continue to demonstrate challenges with user interfaces. Improving patient portals and apps would enable patients to become more engaged in their healthcare.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Assess patient portals' and patient-facing mobile apps' operational effectiveness, patient engagement, and/or patient understanding and use of data to establish measures in the future.

Opportunity: Develop an updated roadmap for patient engagement and access to data that is less dependent on providers and their EHR developers.

Patients continue to experience challenges in accessing and aggregating their data from providers and EHR developers.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Hold listening sessions of experts and representatives of stakeholder groups (including federal agencies) to identify ideas for an updated roadmap for patient access that offers a more useful experience for patients while reducing burden on clinicians.

Opportunity: Track deployment of APIs certified to the 2015 Edition to identify gaps in API trust frameworks and offer guidance to developers and providers as needed.

As APIs certified to the 2015 Edition criteria are deployed, there is an opportunity to identify early gaps in the new regulatory requirements, OCR guidance, and existing trust frameworks that support exchange via APIs.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Assess deployment of 2015 Edition CEHRT in the field to identify any early gaps in existing API trust frameworks and OCR guidelines and develop recommendations on how to fill the gaps. Identified challenges should be analyzed to determine if the policies proposed in the Cures Act NPRM will address the issue and if additional action or guidance is required.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Suggest ideas for guidance by HHS on API use.

Longer-Term Opportunities

Opportunity: Further understand patients' experience of sharing health data with their care team and providers' business reasons and technical ability to use and share PGHD.

While adoption of PGHD has increased in recent years, patients and providers continue to experience barriers to the sharing and use of these data. Gaining more understanding of patients' and providers' experiences with sharing PGHD will allow for it to be exchanged in a more meaningful manner.

Recommended HITAC Activity: Explore patient and provider experiences with sharing and using PGHD to continue to identify best practices and gaps.

Suggestions for Additional HITAC Initiatives

The HITAC did not identify additional target areas or related HITAC initiatives as defined in the Cures Act in FY19. The HITAC will revisit this opportunity in the FY20 annual report.

Conclusion

The HITAC made significant progress in advancing interoperability, privacy and security, and patient access to information in FY19; however, work remains in these priority target areas to achieve the full potential using health IT tools to help transform the healthcare sector. In FY20, ONC and the HITAC will continue to focus on advancing the implementation of the health IT provisions of the Cures Act including the EHR Reporting Program and the Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement, as well as address emerging issues including the intersection of clinical and administrative data standards.

Appendices

Glossary

2015 Edition Health Information Technology Certification Criteria - The standards and implementation specifications that Certified Electronic Health Record Technology would need to include to, at a minimum, support the achievement of meaningful use by eligible clinicians, eligible hospitals, and critical access hospitals under the Medicare and Medicaid Promoting Interoperability and Merit-based Incentive Payment System programs when such edition is required for use under these programs.²⁷²

Application Programming Interface (API) - A set of tools, definitions, and protocols for building and integrating application software. It lets a product or service communicate with other products and services without needing to know how they're implemented.²⁷³

CDS Hooks - A technical functionality supporting clinical decision support that enables the creation of standardized places within an EHR workflow where the EHR can issue a notification that an event is occurring. This notification can be received by an external application, which in turn can return pertinent information to the EHR for display to the EHR user.²⁷⁴

Certified Electronic Health Record Technology (CEHRT) - Electronic health record technology which meets the 2015 Edition Health IT Certification Criteria and is required for use to qualify for the Medicare and Medicaid Promoting Interoperability programs and to receive a score in the Merit-based Incentive Payment System Promoting Interoperability performance category. 275

Common Agreement - A set of terms and conditions for health information exchange between health information networks set by the RCE as required by the 21st Century Cures Act. 276

Consolidated-Clinical Document Architecture (C-CDA) - A document standard for the transmission of structured summary data between providers, and between providers and patients. Transmitted data supports care transitions, referrals, and care coordination.²⁷⁷

Covered Entity - An individual, organization, or agency that must comply with HIPAA requirements to protect the privacy and security of health information and must provide individuals with certain rights with respect to their health information. Examples include a health plan, a health clearinghouse, or a healthcare provider who transmits any information in an electronic form in connection with a transaction for which HHS has adopted a standard.²⁷⁸

Data Segmentation for Privacy (DS4P) - An HL7® standard that allows a provider to tag a C-CDA document with privacy metadata that expresses the data classification and possible re-disclosure restrictions placed on the data by applicable law. This standard is relevant to health information protected under 42 CFR Part 2. This standard is included as a certification criterion in the 2015 Edition Health Information Technology Certification Criteria.²⁷⁹

Digital therapeutics or "Digiceuticals" - The use of digital apps in a formal role in managing a condition or symptom. The digital app could be prescribed by a clinician as a standalone treatment or in conjunction with other treatments.²⁸⁰

Exchange Purposes - A proposed subset of payment, healthcare operations, treatment, public health and benefits determination purposes for which exchange of electronic health information would be governed under TEFCA.²⁸¹

Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) - A federal law that protects the privacy of student education records. The law applies to all schools that receive funds under an applicable program of the U.S. Department of Education.²⁸²

Fast Healthcare Interoperability Resources (FHIR®) Standard - An interface specification that specifies the content of the data exchanged between healthcare applications, and how the exchange is implemented and managed. The data exchanged includes clinical data as well as healthcare-related administrative, public health, and research data.²⁸³

Fee-For-Service (FFS) - A method in which doctors and other healthcare providers are reimbursed for each service performed.²⁸⁴

Granular - The ability to make decisions about how specific parts of a health record can be shared, as compared to an all-in or all-out approach for data exchange. ²⁸⁵

Health Information Exchange (HIE) - Both the act of moving health data electronically between organizations and an organization that facilitates information exchange. HIEs may be statewide, regional, metropolitan, or organization-specific and may be privately owned or publicly funded. ²⁸⁶

Health Information Network (HIN) - An individual or entity that (a) determines, oversees, or administers policies or agreements that define business, operational, technical, or other conditions or requirements for enabling or facilitating access, exchange, or use of electronic health information between or among two or more unaffiliated individuals or entities; (b) provides, manages, or controls any technology or service that enables or facilitates the exchange of electronic health information between or among two or more unaffiliated individuals or entities; or (c) exercises substantial influence or control with respect to the access, exchange, or use of electronic health information between or among two or more unaffiliated individuals or entities.²⁸⁷

Health Level Seven International (HL7®) - A not-for-profit, standards developing organization dedicated to providing a comprehensive framework and related standards for the exchange, integration, sharing, and retrieval of electronic health information that supports clinical practice and the management, delivery, and evaluation of health services. ²⁸⁸

Information Blocking - A practice that (a) is likely to interfere with, prevent, or materially discourage access, exchange, or use of electronic health information; and (b) if conducted by a health information technology developer, exchange, or network such developer, exchange, or network knows, or should know, that such practice is likely to interfere with, prevent, or materially discourage the access, exchange, or use of electronic health information; or (c) if conducted by a healthcare provider, such provider knows that such practice is unreasonable and is likely to interfere with, prevent, or materially discourage access, exchange, or use of electronic health information.²⁸⁹

Internet of Things (IoT) – The networking capability that allows information to be sent to and received from objects and devices (such as fixtures and kitchen appliances) using the Internet.²⁹⁰

Interoperability – Health information technology that (a) enables the secure exchange of information with, and use of electronic health information from, other health information technology without special effort on the part of the user; (b) allows for complete access, exchange, and use of all electronically accessible health information for authorized use under applicable state or federal law; and (c) does not constitute information blocking as defined in section 3022(a) of the 21st Century Cures Act.^{291,292}

Logical Observation Identifiers Names and Codes (LOINC) – A common language (set of identifiers, names, and codes) for identifying health measurements, observations, and documents.²⁹³

Machine Learning - The approach of building software to perform a specific task without using explicit rule-based instructions.²⁹⁴

Medical Device - An instrument, apparatus, implement, machine, contrivance, implant, in vitro reagent, or other similar or related article intended for use in the diagnosis of disease or other conditions, or in the cure, mitigation, treatment, or prevention of disease.²⁹⁵

Merit-based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) - A quality payment incentive program administered by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services which ties provider reimbursement to quality and cost-efficient care. This program aims to drive improvement in care processes and health outcomes, increase the use of healthcare information, and reduce the cost of care.²⁹⁶

Minimum Required Terms and Conditions (MRTCs) - The mandatory terms and conditions that Qualified Health Information Networks voluntarily agree to follow. The Common Agreement would include the MRTCs, as well as additional required terms and conditions developed by the RCE.²⁹⁷

Patient-Generated Health Data (PGHD) - Health-related data created, recorded, or gathered by or from patients (or family members or other caregivers) to help address a health concern.²⁹⁸

Patient Matching - The process of comparing several demographic data elements from different health IT systems to determine if they refer to the same patient.²⁹⁹

Prescription Drug Monitoring Program (PDMP) - A statewide electronic database that tracks all controlled substance prescriptions. Authorized users can access prescription data such as medications dispensed and doses.³⁰⁰

Qualified Health Information Network (QHIN) - A network of organizations working together to share data to implement the Trusted Exchange Framework, having agreed to the Common Agreement.³⁰¹

Recognized Coordinating Entity (RCE) - A governance body that will operationalize the Trusted Exchange Framework by incorporating it into a single, all-encompassing Common Agreement to which Qualified HINs will agree to abide.³⁰²

Social Determinants of Health (SDOH) - The conditions in which people are born, grow, work, live, age, and the wider set of forces and systems shaping the conditions of daily life.³⁰³

Sociogenomics - An emerging field that attempts to find the genetic basis of social behavior and its evolution. Researchers are examining the role of social factors on the expression of individual genes.³⁰⁴

Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations, Part 2: Confidentiality of Substance Use Disorder Patient Records (42 CFR Part 2) - A federal rule first promulgated in 1975 to address confidentiality concerns about the use of substance use disorder information in non-treatment-based settings, such as administrative or criminal hearings related to the patient. This law protects the confidentiality of the identity, diagnosis, prognosis, or treatment of any patient records maintained in connection with the performance of any federally assisted program or activity relating to substance abuse education, prevention, training, treatment, rehabilitation, or research.³⁰⁵

Trusted Exchange Framework (TEF) - A set of principles and minimum required terms and conditions for trusted exchange, as required by the 21st Century Cures Act.³⁰⁶

Unique Device Identifier (UDI) - An alphanumeric code identifies a specific medical device that may be added to relevant records such as patients' health records and insurance claim forms.³⁰⁷

U.S. Core Data for Interoperability (USCDI) - A common set of data classes that are required for interoperable exchange. The USCDI will be expanded over time.³⁰⁸

Usability - The extent to which a product can be used by specified users to achieve specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency, and satisfaction in a specified context of use.³⁰⁹

X12 Advisory Committee - An advisory committee chartered by the American National Standards Institute (ANSI) that develops and maintains electronic data interchange standards.³¹⁰

Abbreviations

42 CFR Part 2 - Title 42 of the Code of Regulations, Part 2: Confidentiality of Substance Use Disorder Patient Records

API - Application Programming Interface

APM - Alternative Payment Model

C-CDA - Consolidated-Clinical Document Architecture

CCDS - Common Clinical Data Set

CCPA - California Consumer Privacy Act of 2018

CDC - Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

CEHRT - Certified Electronic Health Record Technology

CMS - Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services

CMS Interoperability Rule - Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services Interoperability and Patient Access Proposed Rule

CPT® - Current Procedural Terminology

CSF - Common Security Framework

Cures Act – The 21st Century Cures Act

Cures Act NPRM - 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program Notice of Proposed Rulemaking

DoD - The United States Department of Defense

DS4P - Data Segmentation for Privacy Initiative

EHI - Electronic Health Information

EHR - Electronic Health Record

EPCS- Electronic Prescribing of Controlled Substances

EU - European Union

FDA - Food and Drug Administration

FERPA - Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act

FHIR® - Fast Healthcare Interoperability Resources

FTC - Federal Trade Commission

GAO - Government Accountability Office

GDPR - General Data Protection Regulation

HHS - United States Department of Health and Human Services

HIE - Health Information Exchange

HIN - Health Information Network

HIPAA - Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act

HITAC - Health Information Technology Advisory Committee

HITRUST - Health Information Trust Alliance

HL7® - Health Level Seven International

IoT - Internet of Things

MIPS - Merit-based Incentive Payment System

MRTCs - Minimum Required Terms and Conditions

NCVHS - National Committee on Vital and Health Statistics

NIST - National Institute of Standards and Technology

OCR - Office for Civil Rights

ONC - Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology

PDMP - Prescription Drug Monitoring Program

PGHD - Patient-Generated Health Data

PRO - Patient-Reported Outcomes

QHIN - Qualified Health Information Network

QTF - QHIN Technical Framework

REST - Representational State Transfer

SAMHSA - Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration

SDOH - Social Determinants of Health

SSA - Social Security Administration

SUPPORT Act - Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment for Patients and Communities Act

TEF - Trusted Exchange Framework

TEFCA - Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement

UDI - Unique Device Identifier

USCDI - United States Core Data for Interoperability

VA - Department of Veterans Affairs

Resource List

HITAC Materials

HITAC recommendations from the NPRM Task Forces (Information Blocking, Conditions and Maintenance of Certification, Health IT for Care Continuum and USCDI) in support of ONC's final rule for the 21st Century Cures Act

HITAC TEFCA (Draft 2) Task Force recommendations

HITAC FY 2018 Annual Report

ONC Publications

2019 Interoperability Standards Advisory

<u>21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Certification Program Proposed Rule</u>

API Learning Module

The Guide to Getting and Using Your Health Records

Health IT Data Briefs

Health IT Playbook

Health IT Quick-Stats

Strategy on Reducing Regulatory and Administrative Burden Relating to the Use of Health IT and EHRs

Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement (Draft 2)

CMS Publications

CMS Interoperability and Patient Access Proposed Rule

FDA Publications

Artificial Intelligence and Machine Learning in Software as a Medical Device

FDA's Technology Modernization Action Plan

SAMHSA Publications

<u>Confidentiality of Substance Use Disorder Patient Records Proposed Rule</u>

The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology

HITAC Member List

- Carolyn Petersen, Co-Chair, Individual*
- Robert Wah, Co-Chair, Individual
- Michael Adcock, Member, Individual
- Christina Caraballo, Member, Audacious Inquiry*
- Tina Esposito, Member, Advocate Aurora Health
- Cynthia A. Fisher, Member, WaterRev, LLC
- Valerie Grey, Member, New York eHealth Collaborative
- Anil K. Jain, Member, IBM Watson Health
- Jim Jirjis, Member, Clinical Services Group of Hospital Corporation of America (HCA)
- John Kansky, Member, Indiana Health Information Exchange
- Kensaku Kawamoto, Member, University of Utah Health
- Steven Lane, Member, Sutter Health
- Leslie Lenert, Member, Medical University of South Carolina
- Arien Malec, Member, Change Healthcare
- Denni McColm, Member, Citizens Memorial Healthcare
- Clem McDonald, Member, National Library of Medicine
- Aaron Miri, Member, The University of Texas at Austin, Dell Medical School and UT Health Austin*
- Brett Oliver, Member, Baptist Health*
- Terrence O'Malley, Member, Massachusetts General Hospital
- Raj Ratwani, Member, MedStar Health
- Steve L. Ready, Member, Norton Healthcare
- Sasha TerMaat, Member, Epic
- Andrew Truscott, Member, Accenture
- Sheryl Turney, Member, Anthem Blue Cross Blue Shield
- Denise Webb, Member, Individual
- Terry Adirim, Federal Representative, Department of Defense
- Adi V. Gundlapalli, Federal Representative, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
- Kate Goodrich. Federal Representative. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services
- Jonathan Nebeker, Federal Representative, Department of Veterans Health Affairs
- Ram Sriram, Federal Representative, National Institute of Standards and Technology
- * Annual Report Workgroup Member

Acknowledgements

- Michelle Murray, ONC
- Seth Pazinski, ONC
- Lauren Richie, ONC
- Marla Durben Hirsch, Audacious Inquiry
- Katie Iser, Audacious Inquiry
- Maxine LeSaux, Audacious Inquiry
- Kory Mertz, Audacious Inquiry
- Kate Ricker-Kiefert, Audacious Inquiry

The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology

References

- ¹ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (n.d.). *The U.S. Core Data for Interoperability: Laying the Foundation for Broader Data Sharing to Support Patient Care.* Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/nprm/ONCCuresNPRMUSCDI.pdf
- ² Department of Health and Human Services. (2019, September 3). *ONC Awards The Sequoia Project a Cooperative Agreement for the Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement to Support Advancing Nationwide Interoperability of Electronic Health Information.* [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2019/09/03/onc-awards-the-sequoia-project-cooperative-agreement.html
- ³ Office for Civil Rights. (2018). *Request for Information on Modifying HIPAA Rules to Improve Coordinated Care*. Retrieved from https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/12/14/2018-27162/request-for-information-on-modifying-hipaa-rules-to-improve-coordinated-care
- ⁴ Sisk, R. (2019). *Making VA, DoD Records Compatible Is an Immense Challenge: Contractor*. Retrieved from https://www.military.com/daily-news/2019/06/05/making-va-dod-records-compatible-immense-challenge-prime-contractor.html
- ⁵ Department of Veterans Affairs. (2019). *EHR Modernization Fact Sheet*. Retrieved from https://www.ehrm.va.gov/resources/factsheet
- ⁶ U.S. Food and Drug Administration. (2019). *Proposed Regulatory Framework for Modifications to Artificial Intelligence/Machine Learning (AI/ML)-Based Software as a Medical Device (SaMD) Discussion Paper and Request for Feedback*. Retrieved from https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/software-medical-device-samd/artificial-intelligence-and-machine-learning-software-medical-device
- ⁷ U.S. Food and Drug Administration. (2019). *Digital Health Software Precertification Program: 2019 Test Plan*. Retrieved from https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/digital-health/digital-health-software-precertification-pre-cert-program
- ⁸ National Institutes of Health. (n.d.). Program Overview. *All of Us Research Program*. Retrieved from https://www.joinallofus.org/en/program-overview
- 9 National Institutes of Health. (n.d.). All of Us Research Hub. Retrieved from https://www.researchallofus.org/
- ¹⁰ National Institutes of Health. (n.d.). *All of Us Research Hub Data Snapshots*. Retrieved from https://www.researchallofus.org/data/data-snapshots/
- ¹¹ Gettinger, A. & Goodrich, K. (2018, November 28). Strategy on Reducing Regulatory and Administrative Burden Relating to the Use of Health IT and EHRs: Released for Public Comment. [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/buzz-blog/health-it/strategy-on-reducing-regulatory-and-administrative-burden-relating-to-the-use-of-health-it-and-ehrs-released-for-public-comment
- ¹² Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Strategy on Reducing Regulatory and Administrative Burden Relating to the Use of Health IT and EHRs.* Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/page/2018-
- $\underline{11/Draft\%20Strategy\%20on\%20Reducing\%20Regulatory\%20and\%20Administrative\%20Burden\%20Relating.pdf}$
- ¹³ Pifer, R. (2019). *ONC exploring ways to streamline electronic prior authorization.* Retrieved from https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/onc-exploring-ways-to-streamline-electronic-prior-authorization/556056/
- ¹⁴ Department of Health and Human Services. (2019, October 9). *HHS Proposes Stark Law and Anti-Kickback Statute Reforms to Support Value-Based and Coordinated Care*. [Press Release]. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2019/10/09/hhs-proposes-stark-law-anti-kickback-statute-reforms.html
- ¹⁵ Sadigh, G., Carlos, R.C., Krupinski, E.A., Meltzer, C.C., & Duszak, R. (2017). Health Care Price Transparency and Communication: Implications for Radiologists and Patients in an Era of Expanding Shared Decision Making. *American Journal of Roentgenology*. 209: 959-964. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28742372
- ¹⁶ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019, July 29). *CY 2020 Medicare Hospital Outpatient Prospective Payment System and Ambulatory Surgical Center Payment System Proposed Rule (CMS-1717-P)*. Retrieved from https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/cy-2020-medicare-hospital-outpatient-prospective-payment-system-and-ambulatory-surgical-center
- ¹⁷ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019, July 29). CMS Takes Bold Action to Implement Key Elements of President Trump's Executive Order to Empower Patients with Price Transparency and Increase Competition to Lower Costs for Medicare Beneficiaries. [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-takes-bold-action-implement-key-elements-president-trumps-executive-order-empower-patients-price
- ¹⁸ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2018, August 2). Fiscal Year (FY) 2019 Medicare Hospital Inpatient Prospective Payment System (IPPS) and Long-Term Acute Care Hospital (LTCH) Prospective Payment System Final Rule (CMS-1694-F).

 $Retrieved\ from\ \underline{https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/fiscal-year-fy-2019-medicare-hospital-inpatient-prospective-payment-system-ipps-and-long-term-acute-0$

- ¹⁹ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019, November 27). Final Rule: Medicare and Medicaid Programs: CY 2020 Hospital Outpatient PPS Policy Changes and Payment Rates and Ambulatory Surgical Center Payment System Policy Changes and Payment Rates. Price Transparency Requirements for Hospitals To Make Standard Charges Public. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/11/27/2019-24931/medicare-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-pps-policy-change
- ²⁰ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019, December 27). *Final Transparency in Coverage: Proposed Rule*. Retrieved from https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/01/03/2019-28290/transparency-in-coverage
- ²¹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2019, November 15). *Trump Administration Announces Historic Price Transparency Requirements to Increase Competition and Lower Healthcare Costs for All Americans.*
- [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2019/11/15/trump-administration-announces-historic-price-transparency-and-lower-healthcare-costs-for-all-americans.html
- 22 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019, October 17). <u>Medicare Program; Modernizing and Clarifying the Physician Self-Referral Regulations</u>. Retrieved from https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/10/17/2019-22028/medicare-program-modernizing-and-clarifying-the-physician-self-referral-regulations
- ²³ Ibid.

Technology

- ²⁴ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019). *Quality Measures*. Retrieved from
- $\underline{https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment-Instruments/QualityMeasures/index.html}$
- ²⁵ Sayer, S., Almonte, R., Samples, R. & Rhodes, B. (2019). FHIR for Quality Reporting Feedback Session. [PowerPoint slides]. Retrieved from https://health.mitre.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/HIMSS19-FHIR-AND-ECQMS-Final-20190213.pdf
- ²⁶ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2017). *Non-federal Acute Care Hospital Electronic Health Record Adoption*. (Health IT Quick-Stat no. 47). Retrieved from https://dashboard.healthit.gov/quickstats/pages/FIG-Hospital-EHR-Adoption.php
- ²⁷ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). *Office-based Physician Electronic Health Record Adoption*. (Health IT Quick-Stat no. 50.) Retrieved from https://dashboard.healthit.gov/quickstats/pages/physician-ehr-adoption-trends.php
- ²⁸ Quality Payment Program. *Merit-Based Incentive Payment System: Participating in the Promoting Interoperability Performance Category in 2019.* Retrieved from https://app-cm-prod-
- $\underline{content.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/0/2019\%20MIPS\%20Promoting\%20Interoperability\%20User\%20Guide.pdf$
- ²⁹ Pylypchuk, Y., Johnson, C., Henry, J. & Ciricean, D. (2018). *Variation in Interoperability among U.S. Non-federal Acute Care Hospitals in 2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no.42). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ³⁰ Patel, V., Pylypchuk, Y., Parasrampuria, S. & Kachay, L. (2019) *Interoperability among Office-Based Physicians in 2015 and 2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no.47). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology ³¹ Pylypchuk, Y., Johnson, C., Henry, J. & Ciricean, D. (2018). *Variation in Interoperability among U.S. Non-federal Acute Care Hospitals in 2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no.42). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information
- ³² Patel, V., Pylypchuk, Y., Parasrampuria, S. & Kachay, L. (2019) *Interoperability among Office-Based Physicians in 2015 and 2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no.47). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology ³³ Ihid
- ³⁴ Pylypchuk, Y., Johnson, C., Henry, J. & Ciricean, D. (2018). *Variation in Interoperability among U.S. Non-federal Acute Care Hospitals in 2017*. (ONC Data Brief, no.42). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ³⁵ Patel, V., Pylypchuk, Y., Parasrampuria, S. & Kachay, L. (2019) *Interoperability among Office-Based Physicians in 2015 and 2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no.47). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology ³⁶ Henry, J., Pylypchuk, Y. & Patel, V. (2018). *Electronic Health Record Adoption and Interoperability among U.S. Skilled Nursing Facilities and Home Health Agencies in 2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no. 41). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ³⁷ Yang, N. & Hing, E. (2017). Table of Electronic Health Record Adoption and Use among Office-based Physicians in the U.S., by Specialty: 2015 National Electronic Health Records Survey. Retrieved from
- https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/ahcd/nehrs/2015 nehrs ehr by specialty.pdf
- ³⁸ Jason, C. (2019). *How Interoperability Drives Care Coordination Over Care Continuum.* Retrieved from https://ehrintelligence.com/news/how-interoperability-drives-care-coordination-over-care-continuum
- ³⁹ Adler-Milstein, J., Sunny, C. L., & Ashish, K. J. (2016). The Number of Health Information Exchange Efforts Is Declining, Leaving the Viability Of Broad Clinical Data Exchange Uncertain. *Health Affairs*, 35(7). Retrieved from www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1439

The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology

- ⁴⁰ Johnson, C., Pylypchuk, Y. & Patel, V. (2018). *Methods Used to Enable Interoperability among U.S. Non-Federal Acute Care Hospitals in 2017*. (ONC Data Brief, no.43). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ⁴¹ Audacious Inquiry. (2017). Detailed Analysis of Current Trust Agreements. [PowerPoint slides].
- ⁴² Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). *Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement (TEFCA) Draft 2.* Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/page/2019-04/FINALTEFCAQTF41719508version.pdf
- ⁴³ The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2016). *Unique Device Identification (UDI)*. Retrieved from https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2015/02/tracking-medical-devices-with-a-unique-identifying-system
- ⁴⁴ Food and Drug Administration. (2019). *Unique Device Identification System (UDI System)*. Retrieved from https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/device-advice-comprehensive-regulatory-assistance/unique-device-identification-system-udi-system
- ⁴⁵ §170.315 (a)(14) Implantable Device List. (2018). 80 Fed. Reg. 62601. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/test-method/implantable-device-list
- ⁴⁶ Moscovitch, B. (2017). *Advisory Committee Recommends Recording Medical Device IDs in Claims*. Retrieved from https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2017/02/01/advisory-committee-recommends-recording-medical-device-ids-in-claims
- ⁴⁷ Nordo, A.H., Levaux, H.P., Becnel, L.B., Galvez, J., Rao, P., Stem, K. & Kush, R.D. (2019). Use of EHRs data for clinical research: Historical progress and current application. *Learning Health Systems*. Retrieved from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/lrh2.10076
- ⁴⁸ McFadden, C., Nadi, A. & Schapiro, R. (2019). *DNA test company 23andMe now fueling medical research*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/dna-test-company-23andme-now-fueling-medical-research-n958651
- ⁴⁹ National Institutes of Health. (2019, September 10). *NIH partners with Apple and Harvard University on Women's Health Study.* [Press release] Retrieved from https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/nih-partners-apple-harvard-university-womens-health-study
- ⁵⁰ Bari, L. & O'Neill, D.P. (2019, December 12). *Rethinking Patient Data Privacy In The Era Of Digital Health*. Health Affairs. [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20191210.216658/full/
- ⁵¹ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Health IT Playbook; Opioid Epidemic & Health IT*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/playbook/opioid-epidemic-and-health-it/
- ⁵² Prescription Drug Monitoring Program Training and Technical Assistance Center. (2018). *Prescription Drug Monitoring Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ)*. Retrieved from https://www.pdmpassist.org/content/prescription-drug-monitoring-frequently-asked-questions-faq
- ⁵³ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). *Health IT for the Care Continuum*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/facas/2019-03-29 HITCC MeetingSlides.pdf
- ⁵⁴ Meyer, E. & Searcy, T. (2019, October 23). New Data Show Nearly One-Third of Hospitals Can Access PDMP Data within their EHR. [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/buzz-blog/health-it/new-data-show-nearly-one-third-of-hospitals-can-access-pdmp-data-within-their-ehr
- ⁵⁵ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Interoperability for Combating the Opioid Epidemic: Lessons Learned From PDMPs*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/2019-01/InteroperabilityOpioidsPDMPs.pdf
- ⁵⁶ Tahir, D. (2019, April 12). *Fed mandate to use opioid data-sharing technology angers states*. Retrieved from https://www.politico.com/story/2019/04/12/opioid-data-sharing-angers-states-1320532
- ⁵⁷ Pennsylvania Department of Health. "RxCheck Letter to Appriss." Received by Robert Cohen, August 21, 2018. https://www.pdmpassist.org/pdf/RxCheck LettertoAppriss 20180827.pdf. Retrieved from https://www.pdmpassist.org/pdf/RxCheck_LettertoAppriss_20180827.pdf
- ⁵⁸ Alabama Department of Public Health, Kentucky Cabinet for Health and Family Services, Utah Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing, Vermont Department of Health. "RxCheck Letter to Appriss." Received by Robert Cohen, July 16, 2018. Retrieved from https://www.pdmpassist.org/pdf/RxCheck_LettertoAppriss_20180827.pdf
- ⁵⁹ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019). Frequently Asked Questions: SUPPORT for Patients and Communities Act, Section 5401 Medicaid PARTNERSHIP Act. Retrieved from https://www.medicaid.gov/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/faq051519.pdf
- ⁶⁰ Opioid Prescribing Support Implementation Guide. (2019). Retrieved from http://build.fhir.org/ig/cqframework/opioid-cds/
 ⁶¹ Electronic Health Record Association. (2018). CDC Opioid Guideline: Implementation Guide for Electronic Health Records.
 Retrieved from https://chimecentral.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/EHRA-CDC-Opioid-Guideline-Implementation-Guide-for-EHRs.pdf

- ⁶² Surescripts. (2019). *2018 National Progress Report*. Retrieved from https://surescripts.com/docs/default-source/national-progress-reports/4056---2018-npr-brochure final---web.pdf
- ⁶³ Parasrampuria, S., Blanco, M. & Barker, W. (2019). *Electronic Prescribing of Controlled Substances among Office-Based Physicians, 2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no. 49). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ⁶⁴ Jason, C. (2019). *Electronic Prescribing of Controlled Substances Continues to Rise*. Retrieved from https://ehrintelligence.com/news/electronic-prescribing-of-controlled-substances-continues-to-rise
- ⁶⁵ Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment (SUPPORT) for Patients and Communities Act, Section 2003. https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/6/text
- 66 Tipping, K. (2019). ONC 21st Century Cures Act Notice of Proposed Rulemaking Overview and Q&A. [PowerPoint slides]. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/page/2019-04/ONCCuresActNPRMOverviewQA.pdf
 67 Lusk, K.G., Noreen, N., Okafor, G., Peterson, K., & Pupo, E. (2019). Patient Matching in Health Information Exchanges.

Perspectives in Health Information Management. Retrieved from https://perspectives.ahima.org/patient-matching-in-health-information-exchanges/

- ⁶⁸ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2014, February 7). *Patient Identification and Matching Final Report*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/patient_identification_matching_final_report.pdf
 ⁶⁹ The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2018). *Enhanced Patient Matching Is Critical to Achieving Full Promise of Digital Health Records*. Retrieved from https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2018/10/02/enhanced-patient-matching-critical-to-achieving-full-promise-of-digital-health-records
- ⁷⁰ The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2019). *Hospital and Clinic Executives See Rising Demand for Accurate Exchange of Patient Records*. Retrieved from https://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/assets/2019/05/hospitalclinicexecutivesseerisingdemand.pdf
 ⁷¹ United States Government Accountability Office. (2019). *Health Information Technology:*

Approaches and Challenges to Electronically Matching Patients' Records across Providers. (Report no. GAO-19-197). Retrieved from https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-19-197

- ⁷² Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). 2015 Edition Common Clinical Data Set 45 CFR 170.102 2015 Edition Certification Companion Guide. Retrieved from
- https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/topiclanding/2018-04/2015Ed_CCG_CCDS.pdf
- ⁷³ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). Patient Matching, Aggregating and Linking.
 Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/topic/scientific-initiatives/pcor/patient-matching-aggregating-and-linking-pmal
 ⁷⁴ The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2018). Enhanced Patient Matching Is Critical to Achieving Full Promise of Digital Health Records.
 Retrieved from https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2018/10/02/enhanced-patient-matching-critical-to-achieving-full-promise-of-digital-health-records
- ⁷⁵ Cidon, D. (2018, November 6). *Machine learning and AI are taking healthcare by storm. Are you ready to rumble?* Retrieved from https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/healthcare-information-technology/machine-learning-and-ai-are-taking-healthcare-by-storm-are-you-ready-to-rumble.html
- Thomas-Henkel, C. & Schulman, M. (2017). Screening for Social Determinants of Health in Populations with Complex Needs:
 Implementation Considerations. Retrieved from https://www.chcs.org/media/SDOH-Complex-Care-Screening-Brief-102617.pdf
 National Interoperability Collaborative. (2019). Partnerships, Programs, and Platforms: Addressing Social Determinants of Health through Multi-Sector Data Sharing. Retrieved from
- https://www.academyhealth.org/sites/default/files/partnerships_programs_platforms_april2019.pdf
- ⁷⁸ Lagasse, J. (2019, July 1). Social determinants of health data can be difficult to collect and share but it's imperative to success. *Healthcare Finance*. Retrieved from https://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/social-determinants-health-data-can-be-difficult-collect-and-share-its-imperative-success
- ⁷⁹ Daniel, H., Bornstein, S., & Kane, G. (2018). Addressing Social Determinants to Improve Patient Care and Promote Health Equity: An American College of Physicians Position Paper. *Annals of Internal Medicine 168*(8):577-578. doi: 10.7326/M17-2441 ⁸⁰ *The Gravity Project*. (2019). Retrieved from https://confluence.hl7.org/display/GRAV/The+Gravity+Project
- 81 Social Interventions Research & Evaluation Network. (2019). Retrieved from https://sirenetwork.ucsf.edu/about-us
- ⁸² Morton, A., Taylor, A., Meklier, S., & Barker W. (2019, December 12). Advancing Interoperable Social Determinants of Health Data. [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/buzz-blog/interoperability/advancing-interoperable-social-determinants-of-health-data
- ⁸³ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019). *Actively Addressing Social Determinants of Health will Help Us Achieve Health Equity*. Retrieved from https://www.cms.gov/blog/actively-addressing-social-determinants-health-will-help-us-achieve-health-equity
- ⁸⁴ Center for Health Care Strategies. (2018). Addressing Social Determinants of Health via Medicaid Managed Care Contracts and Section 1115 Demonstrations. Retrieved from https://www.chcs.org/media/Addressing-SDOH-Medicaid-Contracts-1115-Demonstrations-121118.pdf

```
<sup>85</sup> Raths, D. (2019). Community information exchanges target social determinants of health. Retrieved from
https://www.physicianspractice.com/article/community-information-exchanges-target-social-determinants-health
<sup>86</sup> San Diego Community Information Exchange. (2019) What is CIE? Retrieved from https://ciesandiego.org/what-is-cie/
<sup>87</sup> Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). Health IT Safety. Retrieved from
https://www.healthit.gov/topic/health-it-safety
88 Payne, T.H. (2019). EHR-related alert fatigue: minimal progress to data, but much more can be done. BMJ Quality & Safety.
28:1-2. Retrieved from <a href="https://qualitysafety.bmj.com/content/28/1/1.info">https://qualitysafety.bmj.com/content/28/1/1.info</a>
89 ECRI Institute. (2019). Top 10 Health Technology Hazards for 2020. Retrieved from https://assets.ecri.org/PDF/White-Papers-
and-Reports/ECRI-Top-10-Technology-Hazards-2020.pdf
<sup>90</sup> Schulte, F. & Fry, E. (2019). Death by 1,000 Clicks: Where Electronic Health Records Went Wrong. Retrieved by
https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/medstar-launches-ehr-usability-campaign-videos-showing-ux-workflow-challenges
91 Patel, V. & Johnson, C. (2018). Individuals' use of online medical records and technology for health needs. (ONC Data Brief,
no. 40). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
<sup>92</sup> Farr, C. (2018). This patient's medical record said she'd given birth twice- in fact, she'd never been pregnant. Retrieved from
https://www.cnbc.com/2018/12/09/medical-record-errors-common-hard-to-fix.html
<sup>93</sup> Hirsch, M.D. (2012). Inaccurate EHR info can spoil research, public health efforts. Retrieved from
https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/ehr/inaccurate-ehr-info-can-spoil-research-public-health-efforts
<sup>94</sup> Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). Health IT Safety. Retrieved from
https://www.healthit.gov/topic/health-it-safety
<sup>95</sup> Landi, H. (2019). MedStar Health, AMA launch campaign to improve EHR usability, safety. Retrieved from
https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/medstar-and-ama-calling-for-action-to-improve-ehr-usability-safety
<sup>96</sup> Harris, B. (2019). MedStar launches EHR usability campaign, with videos showing UX, workflow challenges. Retrieved from
https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/medstar-launches-ehr-usability-campaign-videos-showing-ux-workflow-challenges
<sup>97</sup> American Academy of Pediatrics, American Nurses Association, Arkansas Children's Hospital, Children's Hospital Association,
Drummond Group, Medical Group Management Association, MedStar Health, Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative, The
Pew Charitable Trusts & The University of Texas, UT Health Austin. "RIN0955-AA01: 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability,
Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program." Received by Donald Rucker, MD, June 3, 2019
98 MedStar Health. (2018, November 5). Additional Safety Measures Recommended After Study Finds EHR Usability Issues Pose
Risk to Children. [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.medstarhealth.org/mhs/2018/11/05/additional-safety-measures-
recommended-after-study-finds-ehr-usability-issues-pose-risk-to-children/
<sup>99</sup> HL7 International. (2017). Welcome to FHIR®: Introduction to HL7 Standards. Retrieved from <u>www.hl7.org/fhir</u>
100 Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability,
Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program. Retrieved from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-
2019-03-04/pdf/2019-02224.pdf
<sup>101</sup> Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019, March 4). Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Patient Protection and
Affordable Care Act; Interoperability and Patient Access for Medicare Advantage Organization and Medicaid Managed Care
Plans, State Medicaid Agencies, CHIP Agencies and CHIP Managed Care Entities, Issuers of Qualified Health Plans in the
Federally Facilitated Exchanges and Health Care Providers. Retrieved from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-03-
04/pdf/2019-02200.pdf
<sup>102</sup> Brennan, P. (2019, July 30). Accelerating Innovation in Science. [Web log post]. Retrieved from
https://nlmdirector.nlm.nih.gov/2019/07/30/accelerating-innovation-in-science/
<sup>103</sup> Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. (2019, September 9). AHRQ Encourages Use of Fast Healthcare Interoperability
Resources (FHIR®) Standard. Retrieved from <a href="https://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/notice-files/NOT-HS-19-020.html">https://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/notice-files/NOT-HS-19-020.html</a>
<sup>104</sup> HL7 International. (2018). Argonaut Project Background. Retrieved from
http://argonautwiki.hl7.org/index.php?title=Main Page%2FBackground
<sup>105</sup> Bresnick, J. (2019, January 2). HL7 Releases FHIR Version 4.0 for Healthcare Interoperability. Retrieved from
https://healthitanalytics.com/news/h17-releases-fhir-version-4.0-for-healthcare-interoperability
<sup>106</sup> HL7 International. (2018). About the DaVinci Project. Retrieved from http://www.hl7.org/about/davinci/index.cfm
<sup>107</sup> DirectTrust. (2018). Using Direct Trust to Establish a Trusted Exchange Framework for FHIR. Retrieved from
https://directtrust.app.box.com/s/2557qrkhudd3trj1hzkamhkxx5p1ht56
<sup>108</sup> Carequality. (2018, October 10). FHIR Technical & Policy Workgroups Forming Now [Web log post]. Retrieved from
https://carequality.org/fhir-technical-policy-workgroups-forming-now/
<sup>109</sup> Wright, A. (2018, February 20). Ready, Aim, FHIR! How CommonWell Is Using FHIR [Web log post]. Retrieved from
https://www.commonwellalliance.org/news-center/commonwell-blog/ready-aim-fhir-commonwell-using-fhir/
```

¹¹⁰ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). FHIR at Scale Taskforce. Retrieved from

https://oncprojectracking.healthit.gov/wiki/pages/viewpage.action?pageId=43614268

```
<sup>111</sup> Social Security Administration. (2013). Social Security & Health IT. Retrieved from https://www.ssa.gov/hit/materials/pdfs/HealthITFactsheet-02-007.pdf
```

¹¹² CCHIT. (2013). A Health IT Framework for Accountable Care. Retrieved from

https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/facas/a_health_it_framework_for_accountable_care_0.pdf

- ¹¹³ Jason, C. (2019, September 23). HL7, CAQH Partner for Administrative, Clinical Interoperability. *EHR Intelligence*. Retrieved from https://ehrintelligence.com/news/hl7-caqh-partner-for-administrative-clinical-interoperability
- 114 HL7 International. (2018). About the DaVinci Project. Retrieved from http://www.hl7.org/about/davinci/index.cfm
- ¹¹⁵ Mello, M., Adler-Milstein, J., Ding, K., & Savage, L. (2018). Legal Barriers to the Growth of Health Information Exchange-Boulders or Pebbles? *Milbank Quarterly*. 96(1). doi: 10.1111/1468-0009.12313
- ¹¹⁶ Department of Health and Human Services. (2016). *Examining Oversight of the Privacy & Security of Health Data Collected by Entities Not Regulated by HIPAA*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/non-covered entities report june 17 2016.pdf
- 117 National Committee on Vital and Health Statistics. (2018). *Health Information Privacy Beyond HIPAA: A 2018 Environmental Scan of Major Trends and Challenges*. Retrieved from https://ncvhs.hhs.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/NCVHS-Beyond-HIPAA Report-Final-02-08-18.pdf
- 118 Department of Health and Human Services. (2016). Examining Oversight of the Privacy & Security of Health Data Collected by Entities Not Regulated by HIPAA. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/non-covered entities report june 17 2016.pdf
- ¹¹⁹ Cakebread, C. (2017, November 15). You're not alone, no one reads terms of service agreements. *Business Insider*. Retrieved from https://www.businessinsider.com/deloitte-study-91-percent-agree-terms-of-service-without-reading-2017-11
- ¹²⁰ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). *21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program*. Retrieved from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-03-04/pdf/2019-02224.pdf
- ¹²¹ National Committee on Vital and Health Statistics. (2019). 13th Report to Congress
- On the Implementation of the Administrative Simplification Provisions of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) of 1996. Retrieved from https://ncvhs.hhs.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/13th-Report-to-Congress.pdf
- ¹²² Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2018). *ONC and SAMHSA Release Fact Sheets on 42 CFR Part 2: Confidentiality of Substance Use Disorder Records.* Retrieved from https://www.samhsa.gov/newsroom/press-announcements/201805020200
- ¹²³ Department of Health and Human Services. (2019, August 22). *HHS 42 CFR Part 2 Proposed Rule Fact Sheet*. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2019/08/22/hhs-42-cfr-part-2-proposed-rule-fact-sheet.html
- ¹²⁴ Grand Valley State University. (n.d.). *Human Research.* Retrieved from https://www.gvsu.edu/irb/ferpahipaagdpr-54.htm
 ¹²⁵ Hawes, M.B. "Response to School & College Legal Services of California." Received by Monica D. Batanero, April 12, 2018. Retrieved from

https://studentprivacy.ed.gov/sites/default/files/resource_document/file/Response%20to%20School%20College%20Legal%20Services%20of%20CA%20Batanero.pdf

- ¹²⁶ Association of State and Territorial Health Officials. (n.d.). *Comparison of FERPA and HIPAA Privacy Rule for Accessing Student Health Data*. Retrieved from http://www.astho.org/Programs/Preparedness/Public-Health-Emergency-Law/Public-Health-Emergency-Law/Public-Health-and-Schools-Toolkit/Comparison-of-FERPA-and-HIPAA-Privacy-Rule/
- 127 Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019, March 4). 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program. (Report No. RIN 0955-AA01). Retrieved from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-03-04/pdf/2019-02224.pdf
- https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-03-04/pdf/2019-02224.pdf

 128 Davis, J. (2018). Europe's GDPR Privacy Law Is Coming: Here's What US Health Orgs Need to Know. Retrieved from https://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/europes-gdpr-privacy-law-coming-heres-what-us-health-orgs-need-know.
- 129 Armstrong, J. P. & Bywater, A. (2017). What Healthcare Organizations Should Know About the GDPR. Retrieved from https://whitepapers.em360tech.com/wp-content/uploads/GDPR-Implications-of-the-GDPR-in-Healthcare-042717-d1.pdf
- ¹³⁰ Green, A. (2019, September 4). The California Privacy Act (CCPA) Clones Are Coming: States Draft Copycat Laws [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://www.varonis.com/blog/the-california-privacy-act-ccpa-clones-are-coming-states-draft-their-own-laws/
- ¹³¹ European Data Protection Board. (2019). *1 year GDPR taking stock*. Retrieved from https://edpb.europa.eu/news/news/2019/1-year-gdpr-taking-stock_en
- ¹³² McCabe, M. (2019). *One-Year Anniversary of the GDPR: A Look Back and Ahead*. Retrieved from https://www.brinknews.com/one-year-anniversary-of-the-gdpr-a-look-back-and-ahead/
- ¹³³ Schulze, E. (2019). *The US wants to copy Europe's strict data privacy law but only some of it.* Retrieved from https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/23/gdpr-one-year-on-ceos-politicians-push-for-us-federal-privacy-law.html
- ¹³⁴ McCabe, M. (2019). *One-Year Anniversary of the GDPR: A Look Back and Ahead*. Retrieved from https://www.brinknews.com/one-year-anniversary-of-the-gdpr-a-look-back-and-ahead/

The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology

- ¹³⁵ Wolff, J. (2019). How is the GDPR Doing? Retrieved from https://slate.com/technology/2019/03/gdpr-one-year-anniversarybreach-notification-fines.html
- ¹³⁶ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2016). 2015 Update to Congress on the Adoption of Health Information Technology. Retrieved from https://dashboard.healthit.gov/report-to-congress/2015-update-adoptionhealth-information-technology-executive-summary.php ¹³⁷ Ibid.
- 138 National Governors Association. (2016). Getting the Right Information to the Right Health Care Providers at the Right Time: A Road Map for States to Improve Health Information Flow Between Providers. Retrieved from http://natlgovassoc.wpengine.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/1612HealthCareRightInformation.pdf
- 139 Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2017). State Health IT Privacy and Consent Laws and Policies. Health IT Dashboard. Retrieved from https://dashboard.healthit.gov/apps/state-health-it-privacy-consent-law-
- ¹⁴⁰ Health Information & the Law Project. (n.d.). States. Retrieved from http://www.healthinfolaw.org/state
- ¹⁴¹ National Governors Association. (2016). Getting the Right Information to the Right Health Care Providers at the Right Time: A Road Map for States to Improve Health Information Flow Between Providers. Retrieved from
- http://natlgovassoc.wpengine.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/1612HealthCareRightInformation.pdf
- ¹⁴² Office of the National Coordinator for Heath Information Technology. (2016r). State HIE Consent Policies: Opt-In or Opt-Out. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/State%20HIE%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20Opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20opt-In%20vs%20vs%20opt-In%20vs% Out%20Policy%20Research 09-30-16 Final.pdf
- ¹⁴³ Mello, M., Adler-Milstein, J., Ding, K., & Savage, L. (2018). Legal Barriers to the Growth of Health Information Exchange-Boulders or Pebbles? Milbank Quarterly 96(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12313
- ¹⁴⁴ Serrato, J. & Ross, S. (2019, June 6). Nevada, New York and other states follow California's CCPA [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://www.dataprotectionreport.com/2019/06/nevada-new-york-and-other-states-follow-californias-ccpa/
- ¹⁴⁵ Green, A. (2019, September 4). The California Privacy Act (CCPA) Clones Are Coming: States Draft Copycat Laws [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://www.varonis.com/blog/the-california-privacy-act-ccpa-clones-are-coming-states-draft-their-own-
- ¹⁴⁶ Wagner, P. & Kim, D. (2018). How Will the New California Consumer Privacy Act of 2018 Will Affect Your Business? The National Law Review. Retrieved from https://www.natlawreview.com/article/how-will-new-california-consumer-privacy-act-2018-will-affect-your-business
- ¹⁴⁷ The National Law Review. (2019). And the CCPA Amendment Countdown Begins. Retrieved from https://www.natlawreview.com/article/and-ccpa-amendment-countdown-begins
- ¹⁴⁸ Office for Civil Rights. (2015). Guidance Regarding Methods for De-identification of Protected Health Information in Accordance with the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) Privacy Rule. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/privacy/special-topics/de-identification/index.html
- 149 Yoo, J.S., Thaler, A., Sweeney, L., & Zang, J. (2018). Risks to Patient Privacy: A Re-identification of Patients in Maine and Vermont Statewide Hospital Data. Technology Science. Retrieved from https://techscience.org/a/2018100901/
- 150 Na, L., Yang, C., Lo, C.C., Zhao, F., Fukuoka, Y., & Aswani, A. (2018). Feasibility of Reidentifying Individuals in Large National Physical Activity Data Sets From Which Protected Health Information Has Been Removed With Use of Machine Learning. Journal of the American Medical Association. Retrieved from https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2719130 ¹⁵¹ Cohen, J.K. (2019). *AI can re-identify de-identified health data, study finds.* Retrieved from
- https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/artificial-intelligence/ai-can-re-identify-de-identified-health-data-study-finds.html
- ¹⁵² Eddy, N. (2019). 5 cybersecurity threats healthcare faces in 2019 and beyond. Retrieved from
- $\underline{https://www.healthcare itnews.com/news/5-cybersecurity-threats-healthcare-faces-2019-and-beyond}$
- ¹⁵³ Davis, J. (2019). The 10 Biggest Healthcare Data Breaches of 2019, So Far. Retrieved from https://healthitsecurity.com/news/the-10-biggest-healthcare-data-breaches-of-2019-so-far
- ¹⁵⁴ Eddy, N. (2019). *5 cybersecurity threats healthcare faces in 2019 and beyond.* Retrieved from
- https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/5-cybersecurity-threats-healthcare-faces-2019-and-beyond
- ¹⁵⁵ Snell, E. (n.d.). Implementing Cybersecurity Frameworks in Healthcare settings. Health IT Security. Retrieved from https://healthitsecurity.com/features/implementing-cybersecurity-frameworks-in-healthcare-settings
- ¹⁵⁶ Czech, D. (2019). How Aligned are Provider Organizations with the Health Industry Cybersecurity Practices (HICP) Guidelines? Retrieved from https://klasresearch.com/report/how-aligned-are-provider-organizations-with-the-health-industrycybersecurity-practices-hicp-guidelines/1587
- 157 Patel, V. & Johnson, C. (2018). Individuals' use of online medical records and technology for health needs. (ONC Data Brief, no.40). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ¹⁵⁸ Department of Health and Human Services. (2019, February 11). HHS Proposes New Rules to Improve the Interoperability of Electronic Health Information. [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2019/02/11/hhs-proposes-<u>new-rules-improve-interoperability-electronic-health-information.html</u>

- ¹⁵⁹ Patel, V. & Johnson, C. (2019). *Trends in Individuals' Access and Use of Online Medical Records and Technology for Health Needs: 2017-2018.* (ONC Data Brief, no.48). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ¹⁶⁰ Baldwin, J.L., Singh, H., Sittig, D.F. & Giardina, T.D. (2017). Patient portals and health apps: Pitfalls, promises, and what one might learn from the other. *Healthcare*. Retrieved from
- https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2213076416300124#bib5
- 161 Ibid
- ¹⁶² Lyles, C. R., Fruchterman, J., Youdelman, M., & Schillinger, D. (2017). Legal, Practical, and Ethical Considerations for Making Online Patient Portals Accessible for All. American Journal of Public Health, 107(10), 1608–1611. Doi:10.2105/AJPH.2017.303933
- ¹⁶³ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (n.d.). *Blue Button 2.0*. Retrieved from https://bluebutton.cms.gov/#overview
 ¹⁶⁴ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019, February 8). *CMS Advances Interoperability & Patient Access to Health Data through New Proposals* [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/cms-advances-
- interoperability-patient-access-health-data-through-new-proposals

165 Apple Healthcare. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.apple.com/healthcare/health-records/

- ¹⁶⁶ Muoio, D. (2019, June 28). Apple Health Records now available to all US providers with compatible EHRs. *MobiHealthNews*. Retrieved from https://www.mobihealthnews.com/news/north-america/apple-health-records-now-available-all-us-providers-compatible-ehrs
- ¹⁶⁷ CommonHealth. (2019, September 5). *CommonHealth will Enable Android™ Phone Users to* Access and Share their Electronic Health Record Data with Trusted Apps and Partners. [Press release]. Retrieved from
- $\frac{https://www.commonhealth.org/blog/commonhealth-bringing-ehr-and-personal-health-data-to-android-phones-press-release-px673$
- ¹⁶⁸ Raths, D. (2018). *CARIN Alliance Creates Code of Conduct for Third-Party Apps*. Retrieved from https://www.hcinnovationgroup.com/cybersecurity/news/13030922/carin-alliance-creates-code-of-conduct-for-third-party-apps.
- ¹⁶⁹ Alder-Milstein, J. & Longhurst, C. (2019). Assessment of Patient Use of a New Approach to Access Health Record Data Among 12 US Health Systems. *JAMA Network Open.* 2(8):e199544. Doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.9544
- ¹⁷⁰ Collaboration of the Health IT Policy and Standards Committees, API Task Force. (2016, May 12). Application Programming Interface (API) Task Force Recommendations. Retrieved from
- https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/facas/HITJC_APITF_Recommendations.pdf
- 171 Nickels, Thomas P. "Re: RIN 0955-AA01, 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program; Proposed Rule (Vol. 843, No. 42), March 4, 2019." Received by Donald Rucker, MD, June 3, 2019
 172 Madara, James L. "Re: 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification
- Program proposed rule." Received by Donald Rucker, MD, May 31, 2019
- ¹⁷³ Pifer, R. (2019). ONC in talks with Congress, White House on third-party health app. Retrieved from
- https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/onc-in-talks-with-congress-white-house-on-third-party-health-app-privacy/561394/
- ¹⁷⁴ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2019, April 19). *HHS Extends Comment Period for Proposed Rules to Improve the Interoperability of Electronic Health Information* [Press release]. Retrieved from
- $\frac{https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2019/04/19/hhs-extends-comment-period-for-proposed-rules-to-improve-the-interoperability-of-electronic-health-information.html}{}$
- ¹⁷⁵ U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2017). *HHS Should Assess the Effectiveness of Its Efforts to Enhance Patient Access to and Use of Electronic Health Information*. (Report No. GAO-17-305). Retrieved from https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/683388.pdf
- ¹⁷⁶ Office of the National Coordinator for Heath Information Technology. (2018). *Conceptualizing a Data Infrastructure for the Capture, Use, and Sharing of Patient-Generated Health Data in Care Delivery and Research through 2024*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/onc_pghd final white paper.pdf
- ¹⁷⁷ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Patient-Generated Health Data*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/topic/scientific-initiatives/patient-generated-health-data
- ¹⁷⁸ Adler-Milstein, J. & Nong, P. (2019). Early experiences with patient generated health data: health system and patient perspectives. *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association*. Retrieved from
- ¹⁸⁰ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019). *Medicare Program; CY 2020 Revisions to Payment Policies Under the Physician Fee Schedule and Other Changes to Part B Payment Policies.* (CMS-1715-P.) Retrieved from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-08-14/pdf/2019-16041.pdf
- ¹⁸¹ National Institutes of Health (2019). All of Us Research Program. Retrieved from https://allofus.nih.gov/

```
<sup>182</sup> United States Government Accountability Office, Center for Science, Technology, and Engineering. (2017). Internet of Things: Status and implications of an increasingly connected world. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/684590.pdf">https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/684590.pdf</a>
<sup>183</sup> Sciforce. (2019). IoT in Healthcare: Are We Witnessing a New Revolution? Retrieved from <a href="https://medium.com/sciforce/iot-in-healthcare-are-we-witnessing-a-new-revolution-6bb0ecf55991">https://medium.com/sciforce/iot-in-healthcare-are-we-witnessing-a-new-revolution-6bb0ecf55991</a>
```

¹⁸⁴ United States Government Accountability Office, Center for Science, Technology, and Engineering. (2017). *Internet of Things: Status and implications of an increasingly connected world*. Retrieved from https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/684590.pdf
 ¹⁸⁵ Federal Trade Commission. (2015). *Internet of Things: Privacy & Security in a Connected World*. Retrieved from https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/reports/federal-trade-commission-staff-report-november-2013-workshop-entitled-internet-things-privacy/150127iotrpt.pdf

¹⁸⁶ O'Connor, Y., Rowan, W., Lynch, L., & Heavin, C. (2017). Privacy by Design: Informed Consent and Internet of Things for Smart Health. *The 7th International Conference on Current and Future Trends of Information and Communication Technologies in Healthcare*. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1877050917317398

¹⁸⁷ Food and Drug Administration, Center for Devices and Radiological Health. (2018). *Digital Health - Cybersecurity*. Retrieved from www.fda.gov/medicaldevices/digitalhealth/ucm373213.htm

¹⁸⁸ Sweeney, E. (2018). *Bolstered by FDA's policy shift, 'digiceuticals' could soon carve out a bigger role in healthcare*. Retrieved from https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/mobile/digital-therapeutics-digiceuticals-fda-pear-therapeutics-mobile-apps-substance-abuse

¹⁸⁹ Farr. C. (2017). *Can "Digital Therapeutics" Be as Good as Drugs?*. Retrieved from https://www.technologyreview.com/s/604053/can-digital-therapeutics-be-as-good-as-drugs/

¹⁹⁰ Express Scripts. (2019, May 16). Express Scripts Simplifies Digital Health Technology Marketplace for Consumers and Payers. [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/express-scripts-simplifies-digital-health-technology-marketplace-for-consumers-and-payers-300851128.html

¹⁹¹ Massachusetts Institute of Technology Review (2018). *Sociogenomics is opening a new door to eugenics - New ways of using your genetic data could bolster scientific racism and encourage discrimination*. Retrieved from https://www.technologyreview.com/s/612275/sociogenomics-is-opening-a-new-door-to-eugenics/

¹⁹² Young, T. (2018), Is Sociogenomics Racist? Retrieved from https://quillette.com/2018/10/15/is-sociogenomics-racist/

193 Merriam-Webster. Retrieved from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/machine%20learning

¹⁹⁴ Champagne, D., Chilukuri, S., Imprialou, M., Rathore, S. & VanLare, J. (2018). *Machine learning and therapeutics 2.0: Avoiding hype, realizing potential*. Retrieved from https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/pharmaceuticals-and-medical-products/our-insights/machine-learning-and-therapeutics-2-0-avoiding-hype-realizing-potential

¹⁹⁵ Editorial Board. (2018) Towards trustable machine learning. *Nature Biomedical Engineering*. 709-710. Retrieved from https://www.nature.com/articles/s41551-018-0315-x

¹⁹⁶ Burt, A. (2017). *Is there a 'right to explanation' for machine learning in the GDPR?* Retrieved from https://iapp.org/news/a/is-there-a-right-to-explanation-for-machine-learning-in-the-gdpr/

¹⁹⁷ Ware, B. (2018). *Is the 'right to explanation in Europe's GDPR a game-changer for security analytics?* Retrieved from https://www.csoonline.com/article/3251727/is-the-gdpr-s-right-to-explanation-a-game-changer-for-security-analytics.html
¹⁹⁸ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). *Interoperability Standards Advisory*. Retrieved

from https://www.healthit.gov/isa/section-iii-standards-and-implementation-specifications-services

199 Maryland Health Care Commission. (2016). Hospital Image Exchange. Retrieved from

http://mhcc.maryland.gov/mhcc/pages/hit/hit/documents/HIT_CRISP_Image_Exchange_Summary.pdf

²⁰⁰ Vreeland, A., Persons, K.R., Primo, H.R., Bishop, M., Garriott, K.M., Doyle, M.K., & Bashall, C. (2016). Considerations for Exchanging and Sharing Medical Images for Improved Collaboration and Patient Care: HIMSS-SIIM Collaborative White Paper. *Journal of digital imaging*, *29*(5), 547–558. doi:10.1007/s10278-016-9885-x

²⁰¹ Rebhan, A. (2019). *Here's how 5G can support health care's digital transformation*. Retrieved from https://www.advisory.com/research/health-care-it-advisor/it-forefront/2019/04/5g-transformation

²⁰² Segan, S. (2019). What is 5G? Retrieved from https://www.pcmag.com/article/345387/what-is-5g

²⁰³ Cohen, J.K. (2019). Why 5G matters for healthcare. Retrieved from https://www.modernhealthcare.com/technology/why-5g-matters-healthcare

²⁰⁴ Powell, K.R. & Myers, C.R. (2018). Electronic Patient Portals: Patient and Provider Perceptions. *Online Journal of Nursing Informatics*. 22(1).Retrieved from https://www.himss.org/library/electronic-patient-portals-patient-and-provider-perceptions
²⁰⁵ McGrail, S. (2019, November 18). AHA, Others to Sue HHS Over New Hospital Price Transparency Rule. Retrieved from https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/aha-others-to-sue-hhs-over-new-hospital-price-transparency-rule
²⁰⁶ Blumenthal, D., Gustafsson, L., & Seervai, S. (2019, July 3). Price Transparency in Health Care is Coming to the U.S.- But Will It Matter? *Harvard Business Review*. Retrieved from https://hbr.org/2019/07/price-transparency-in-health-care-is-coming-to-the-

u-s-but-will-it-matter

```
<sup>207</sup> Petersen, Carolyn & Wah, Robert. "HITAC NPRM Recommendations." Received by Donald Rucker, MD, June 3, 2019. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/page/2019-07/2019-06-03">https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/page/2019-07/2019-06-03</a> All%20FINAL%20HITAC%20NPRM%20Recs 508-signed.pdf
```

- 208 Dhruva, S.S., Ross, J. S., Schulz, W.L. & Krumholz, H. M. (2018). Fulfilling the Promise of Unique Device Identifiers. *Annals of Internal Medicine*. Retrieved from https://annals.org/aim/article-abstract/2683615/fulfilling-promise-unique-device-identifiers
 209 MedPAC. (2017). An overview of the medical device industry. *Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System*. Retrieved from http://medpac.gov/docs/default-source/reports/jun17 ch7.pdf?sfvrsn=0

https://www.medtechdive.com/news/key-committee-pitches-adding-udis-to-insurance-claim-forms-called-huge-st/565200/
²¹² Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2014, February 7). *Patient Identification and Matching Final Report*. Retrieved from

https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/patient_identification_matching_final_report.pdf 213 lbid.

²¹⁴ United States Government Accountability Office. (2019). *Health Information Technology:*

Approaches and Challenges to Electronically Matching Patients' Records across Providers. (Report no. GAO-19-197). Retrieved from https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-19-197

- ²¹⁵ Stanford Medicine. (2017) Stanford Medicine 2017 Health Trends Report: Harnessing the Power of Data in Health. Retrieved from https://med.stanford.edu/content/dam/sm/sm-news/documents/StanfordMedicineHealthTrendsWhitePaper2017.pdf ²¹⁶ Lagasse, J. (2019, July 1). Social determinants of health data can be difficult to collect and share, but it's imperative to success. *Healthcare Finance*. Retrieved from https://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/social-determinants-health-data-can-be-difficult-collect-and-share-its-imperative-success
- ²¹⁷ Monga, K. & Singh, H. (2018, October 18). Unstructured Data: An Important Piece of the Healthcare Puzzle. [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://journal.ahima.org/2018/10/18/unstructured-data-an-important-piece-of-the-healthcare-puzzle/
 ²¹⁸ Monica, K. (2018). How Improved Pediatric EHR Certification Boosts Patient Safety. Retrieved from

 $\underline{\text{https://ehrintelligence.com/news/how-improved-pediatric-ehr-certification-boosts-patient-safety}}$

- ²¹⁹ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program Proposed Rule: Conditions and Maintenance of Certification. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/nprm/ONCCuresNPRMMoC.pdf
- ²²⁰ Nordo, A.H., Levaux, H.P., Becnel, L.B., Galvez, J., Rao, P., Stem, K. & Kush, R.D. (2019). Use of EHRs data for clinical research: Historical progress and current application. *Learning Health Systems*. Retrieved from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/lrh2.10076
- ²²¹ Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. (n.d.). *Harmonization of Various Common Data Models and Open Standards for Evidence Generation*. Retrieved from https://aspe.hhs.gov/harmonization-various-common-data-models-and-open-standards-evidence-generation
- ²²² Bartlett, V.L., Dhruva, S.S., & Shah, N.D. (2019). Feasibility of Using Real-World Data to Replicate Clinical Trial Evidence. *JAMA Network Open.* 2(10): e1912869. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.12869
- ²²³ Nordo, A.H., Levaux, H.P., Becnel, L.B., Galvez, J., Rao, P., Stem, K. & Kush, R.D. (2019). Use of EHRs data for clinical research: Historical progress and current application. *Learning Health Systems*. Retrieved from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/lrh2.10076
- ²²⁴ Sage Bionetworks. (2018). *The Elements of Informed Consent*. Retrieved from https://sagebionetworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/SageBio EIC-Toolkit V1 11618.pdf
- ²²⁵ Prescription Drug Monitoring Program Training and Technical Assistance Center. (2019). *Access to PDMP Data via Integration with: Health Information Exchanges (HIE), Electronic Health Records (EHR), and/or Pharmacy Dispensing System (PDS)*. Retrieved from https://www.pdmpassist.org/pdf/PDMP Integration Status 20190816.pdf
- ²²⁶ Monica, K. (2018, August 6). Few WI Providers Using EHR-Integrated PDMP Link to Full Potential. *EHR Intelligence*. Retrieved from https://ehrintelligence.com/news/few-wi-providers-using-ehr-integrated-pdmp-link-to-full-potential
- ²²⁷ The MITRE Corporation. (2012). *Connecting Prescribers and Dispensers to PDMPs through Health IT: Six Pilot Studies and Their Impact*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/pdmp_pilot_studies_summary_0.pdf
- ²²⁸ The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2016). *Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs: Evidence-based practices to optimize prescriber use.* Retrieved from https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2016/12/prescription-drug-monitoring-programs
- ²²⁹ Prescription Drug Monitoring Program Training and Technical Assistance Center. (2019). *2018 Legislation Impacting Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs (PDMPs)*. Retrieved from https://www.pdmpassist.org/pdf/2018 PDMP Legislative Summary 20190201.pdf

- ²³⁰ Lin, S.C., Hollingsworth, J., & Alder-Milstein, J. (2019). Alternative Payment Models and Hospital Engagement in Health Information Exchange. The American Journal of Managed Care. Retrieved from
- $\frac{https://www.ajmc.com/journals/issue/2019/2019-vol25-n1/alternative-payment-models-and-hospital-engagement-in-health-information-exchange}{ \\$
- ²³¹ Henry, J., Pylypchuk, Y., & Patel, V. (2018) *Electronic Health Record Adoption and Interoperability among U.S. Skilled Nursing Facilities and Home Health Agencies in 2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no.41). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ²³² Weill, D. (2019). Supply Isn't The Problem With Organ Transplantation. *The Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/supply-isnt-the-problem-with-organ-transplants-11575644400
- ²³³ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2016). *Examining Oversight of the Privacy & Security of Health Data Collected by Entities Not Regulated by HIPAA*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/non-covered entities report june 17 2016.pdf
- ²³⁴ Madara, James L. "Re: 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program proposed rule." Received by Donald Rucker, MD, May 31, 2019
- ²³⁵ Pifer, R. (2019). *ONC in talks with Congress, White House on third-party health app.* Retrieved from
- https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/onc-in-talks-with-congress-white-house-on-third-party-health-app-privacy/561394/
- ²³⁶ Barnes, J. & Quinn, M. (2019, November 12). Time For a Health Information Agency. [Web log post]. Retrieved from https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20191108.972878/full/
- ²³⁷ Caine, K. & Tierney, W.M. (2015, January). Point and Counterpoint: Patient Control of Access to Data in Their Electronic Health Records. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*. 30(Suppl 1): 38-41. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4265223/
- ²³⁸ The Health Information Technology Advisory Committee. (2019). *HITAC NPRM Transmittal Letter*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/page/2019-07/2019-06-03 All%20FINAL%20HITAC%20NPRM%20Recs 508-signed.pdf
- ²³⁹ Millenson, M.L. (2018, June 5). Big Data on Social Determinants: Improved Health and Unaddressed Privacy Concerns. NEJM Catalyst. Retrieved from https://catalyst.nejm.org/big-data-analytics-social-determinants-privacy/
- ²⁴⁰ Community Information Exchange San Diego. (2019). CIE Toolkit In Depth. [PowerPoint slides]. Retrieved from http://ciesandiego.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/CIEWeb4_FINAL.pdf
- ²⁴¹ Robeznieks, A. (2019). *Why patients worry about cybersecurity and patient-generated data*. Retrieved from
- https://www.ama-assn.org/practice-management/digital/why-patients-worry-about-cybersecurity-and-patient-generated-data ²⁴² Smirnov, P. (2018). *What You Need to Know About Using FHIR.* Retrieved from
- https://www.himss.org/news/what-you-need-know-about-using-fhir
- ²⁴³ HL7. (2019). *Consent*. Retrieved from https://www.hl7.org/fhir/consent.html
- ²⁴⁴ Abraham, T. (2018). *US health companies not quite ready for EU GDPR privacy rule*. Retrieved from https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/us-health-companies-gdpr-privacy/523135/
- ²⁴⁵ Bennington, C. (2019). U.S. hospitals will continue to grapple with GDPR compliance in 2019. Retrieved from
- $\underline{https://www.bricker.com/insights-resources/publications/us-hospitals-will-continue-to-grapple-with-gdpr-compliance-in-2019$
- ²⁴⁶ Milken Institute School of Public Health. (2012). *Health Information & the Law: States*. Retrieved from www.healthinfolaw.org/state
- ²⁴⁷ National Governors Association. (2016). *Getting the Right Information to the Right Health Care Providers at the Right Time: A Road Map for States to Improve Health Information Flow Between Providers*. Retrieved from
- $\underline{\text{http://natlgovassoc.wpengine.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/1612HealthCareRightInformation.pdf}}$
- ²⁴⁸ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2015). *Connecting Health and Care for the Nation: A Shared Nationwide Interoperability Roadmap*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/nationwide-interoperability-roadmap-version-1.0.pdf
- ²⁴⁹ National Governors Association. (2016). *Getting the Right Information to the Right Health Care Providers at the Right Time: A Road Map for States to Improve Health Information Flow Between Providers*. Retrieved from
- http://natlgovassoc.wpengine.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/1612HealthCareRightInformation.pdf
- ²⁵⁰ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2015). *Connecting Health and Care for the Nation: A Shared Nationwide Interoperability Roadmap*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/nationwide-interoperability-roadmap-version-1.0.pdf
- ²⁵¹ Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights. (2015). *Guidance Regarding Methods for De-identification of Protected Health Information in Accordance with the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) Privacy Rule.* Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/privacy/special-topics/de-identification/index.html
- ²⁵² Na, L., Yang, C., Lo, C.C., Zhao, F., Fukuoka, Y., & Aswani, A. (2018). Feasibility of Reidentifying Individuals in Large National Physical Activity Data Sets From Which Protected Health Information Has Been Removed With Use of Machine Learning. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. Retrieved from https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2719130

- ²⁵³ American Medical Association Reference Committee on Amendments to Constitution and Bylaws. (2019). Report 26 of the Board of Trustees: Research Handling of De-Identified Patient Information. Retrieved from https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/2019-04/a19-bot26.pdf
- ²⁵⁴ HIMSS. (2018). *2017 HIMSS Cybersecurity Survey*. Retrieved from https://www.himss.org/sites/himssorg/files/2017-HIMSS-Cybersecurity-Survey-Final-Report.pdf
- ²⁵⁵ Eddy, N. (2019). *5 cybersecurity threats healthcare faces in 2019 and beyond.* Retrieved from
- $\underline{https://www.healthcare itnews.com/news/5-cybersecurity-threats-healthcare-faces-2019-and-beyond}$
- ²⁵⁶ Snell, E. (2019). *How Evolving Healthcare Cybersecurity Threats Affect Providers.* Retrieved from https://healthitsecurity.com/features/how-evolving-healthcare-cybersecurity-threats-affect-providers
- ²⁵⁷ Wetsman, N. (2019). *Health Care's Huge Cybersecurity Problem.* Retrieved from

https://www.theverge.com/2019/4/4/18293817/cybersecurity-hospitals-health-care-scan-simulation

²⁵⁸ Baldwin, J.L., Singh, H., Sittig, D.F. & Giardina, T.D. (2017). Patient portals and health apps: Pitfalls, promises, and what one might learn from the other. *Healthcare*. Retrieved from

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2213076416300124#bib5

- ²⁵⁹ Lyles, C. R., Fruchterman, J., Youdelman, M., & Schillinger, D. (2017). Legal, Practical, and Ethical Considerations for Making Online Patient Portals Accessible for All. American Journal of Public Health, 107(10), 1608–1611. Doi:10.2105/AJPH.2017.303933 ²⁶⁰ Henry, J., Barker, W., & Kackay, L. (2019) *Electronic Capabilities for Patient Engagement among U.S. Non-Federal Acute Care Hospitals: 2013-2017.* (ONC Data Brief, no.45). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ²⁶¹ Dimick, Chris. (2008, May). Taking Medical Records to the Bank. *Journal of AHIMA 79*, no.5: 24-29. Retrieved from https://library.ahima.org/doc?oid=80172#.XeVtcjNKg2w
- ²⁶² Patel, V. & Johnson, C. (2019). *Trends in Individuals' Access and Use of Online Medical Records and Technology for Health Needs: 2017-2018.* (ONC Data Brief, no.48). Washington, DC: Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology
- ²⁶³ HIMSS. (2019, June 17). TEFCA Public Comment Letter. Retrieved from
- $\frac{\text{https://www.himss.org/sites/hde/files/d7/u397813/190617\%20HIMSS\%20TEFCA\%20Public\%20Comment\%20Letter\%20Submission.pdf}{\text{sion.pdf}}$
- ²⁶⁴ Raths, D. (2018, November 28). CARIN Alliance Creates Code of Conduct for Third-Party Apps. Retrieved from
- https://www.healthcare-informatics.com/news-item/carin-alliance-creates-code-conduct-third-party-apps 265 Wicklund, E. (2019). Xcertia Releases New mHealth App Guidelines, Adding 3 Categories. Retrieved from
- https://mhealthintelligence.com/news/xcertia-releases-new-mhealth-app-guidelines-adding-3-categories
- ²⁶⁶ About PsyberGuide. (2018). In *PsyberGuide*. Retrieved from https://psyberguide.org/about-psyberguide/
- ²⁶⁷ About Page. (n.d.). In *Ranked Health*. Retrieved from http://www.rankedhealth.com/about/
- ²⁶⁸ U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2017). *HHS Should Assess the Effectiveness of Its Efforts to Enhance Patient Access to and Use of Electronic Health Information*. (Report No. GAO-17-305). Retrieved from https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/683388.pdf
- ²⁶⁹ Office of the National Coordinator for Heath Information Technology. (2018). *Conceptualizing a Data Infrastructure for the Capture, Use, and Sharing of Patient-Generated Health Data in Care Delivery and Research through 2024*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/onc pghd final white paper.pdf
- ²⁷⁰ U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2017). *HHS Should Assess the Effectiveness of Its Efforts to Enhance Patient Access to and Use of Electronic Health Information*. (Report No. GAO-17-305). Retrieved from https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/683388.pdf
- ²⁷¹ Office of the National Coordinator for Heath Information Technology. (2018). *Conceptualizing a Data Infrastructure for the Capture, Use, and Sharing of Patient-Generated Health Data in Care Delivery and Research through 2024*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/onc-pghd final white paper.pdf
- ²⁷² 2015 Edition Health Information Technology (Health IT) Certification Criteria 2015 Edition Base Electronic Health Record (EHR) Definition, and ONC Health IT Certification Program Modifications, 80 Fed. Reg. 67. (2015, October 16). *Federal Register: The Daily Journal of the United States*. Retrieved from https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2015/10/16/2015-25597/2015-edition-health-information-technology-health-it-certification-criteria-2015-edition-base
- ²⁷³ Red Hat Inc. (n.d.). *What are APIs?* Retrieved from https://www.redhat.com/en/topics/api/what-are-application-programming-interfaces
- ²⁷⁴ Burger, M. (2019). *CDS Hooks can Use FHIR APIs to Trigger Robust Decision Support in EHRs*. Retrieved from https://www.pocp.com/hit-cds-hooks
- ²⁷⁵ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019). *Certified EHR Technology*. Retrieved from https://www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-Guidance/Legislation/EHRIncentivePrograms/Certification.html
- ²⁷⁶Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Draft U.S. Core Data for Interoperability* (USCDI) and Proposed Expansion Process. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/draft-uscdi.pdf

- ²⁷⁷ HIMSS Interoperability & Standards Practices Task Force. (2014). *C-CDA Review. Retrieved From https://www.himss.org/c-cda-review*
- ²⁷⁸ Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights. (2017). *Covered Entities and Business Associates*. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/covered-entities/index.html
- ²⁷⁹ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (n.d.). *2015 Edition Final Rule: Data Segmentation for Privacy (DS4P). Retrieved from* https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/2015editioncertifiationcriteriads4p 10615.pdf
- ²⁸⁰ Sweeney, E. (2018). *Bolstered by FDA's policy shift, 'digiceuticals' could soon carve out a bigger role in healthcare*. Retrieved from https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/mobile/digital-therapeutics-digiceuticals-fda-pear-therapeutics-mobile-apps-substance-abuse
- ²⁸¹ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). *Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement (TEFCA) Draft 2.* Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/page/2019-04/FINALTEFCAQTF41719508version.pdf
- ²⁸² U.S. Department of Education. (2018). *Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)*. Retrieved from https://www2.ed.gov/policy/gen/guid/fpco/ferpa/index.html
- ²⁸³ HL7 International. (2018). *FHIR Exchange Module*. Retrieved from http://www.hl7.org/implement/standards/fhir/exchange-module.html
- ²⁸⁴ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (n.d.). *Fee for Service*. Retrieved from https://www.healthcare.gov/glossary/fee-for-service/
- ²⁸⁵ Terry, K. (2016). *Health IT Glossary*. Retrieved from https://www.cio.com/article/2985044/healthcare/health-itglossary.html?page=3
- ²⁸⁶ Ibid
- ²⁸⁷ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). *21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, Information Blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program*. Retrieved from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-03-04/pdf/2019-02224.pdf
- ²⁸⁸ HL7® International. (n.d.). About HL7. Retrieved from http://www.hl7.org/about/index.cfm?ref=nav
- ²⁸⁹ 21st Century Cures Act, Pub. L. 114-255, 130 Stat. 1033, codified as amended at §§300jj–52
- ²⁹⁰ Merriam-Webster. (n.d.). Definition of Internet of Things. Retrieved from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/Internet%20of%20Things
- webster.com/uictionary/internet%2001%2011lings
- ²⁹¹ 21st Century Cures Act, Pub. L. 114-255, 130 Stat. 1033, codified as amended at §§300jj–19a
- ²⁹² Anthony, E.S. & Morris, G. (2018, January 8). 21st Century Cures Act Overview for States. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/curesactlearningsession_1_v6_10818.pdf
- ²⁹³ LOINC. (n.d.). What LOINC Is. Retrieved from https://loinc.org/get-started/what-loinc-is/
- ²⁹⁴ Cidon, D. (2018). *Machine learning and AI are taking healthcare by storm. Are you ready to rumble?* Retrieved from https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/healthcare-information-technology/machine-learning-and-ai-are-taking-healthcare-by-storm-are-you-ready-to-rumble.html
- ²⁹⁵ Food and Drug Administration. (n.d.). Medical Device Overview. Retrieved from https://www.fda.gov/forindustry/importprogram/importbasics/regulatedproducts/ucm510630.htm
- ²⁹⁶ Quality Payment Program. (n.d.). *Merit-Based Incentive Payment System Overview*. Retrieved from https://qpp.cms.gov/mips/overview
- ²⁹⁷ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2019). *Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/topic/interoperability/trusted-exchange-framework-and-common-agreement
- ²⁹⁸ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Patient-Generated Health Data*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/topic/scientific-initiatives/patient-generated-health-data
- ²⁹⁹ Lusk, K.G., Noreen, N., Okafor, G., Peterson, K., & Pupo, E. (2019). *Patient Matching in Health Information Exchanges*. Retrieved from http://perspectives.ahima.org/patient-matching-in-health-information-exchanges/
- ³⁰⁰ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.). *Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs (PDMPs)*. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/pdf/pdmp_factsheet-a.pdf
- ³⁰¹ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Draft Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/topic/interoperability/trusted-exchange-framework-and-common-agreement
- 302 Ibid.
- ³⁰³ Daniel, H., Bornstein S., & Kane G. (2018). Addressing Social Determinants to Improve Patient Care and Promote Health Equity: An American College of Physicians Position Paper. *Annals of Internal Medicine 168*(8):577-578. doi: 10.7326/M17-2441 ³⁰⁴ Massachusetts Institute of Technology Review (2018). *Sociogenomics is opening a new door to eugenics New ways of using your genetic data could bolster scientific racism and encourage discrimination*. Retrieved from https://www.technologyreview.com/s/612275/sociogenomics-is-opening-a-new-door-to-eugenics/

³⁰⁵ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (n.d.). *Disclosure of Substance Use Disorder Patient Records: Does Part 2 Apply to Me?* Retrieved from https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/does-part2-apply.pdf
³⁰⁶ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Draft Trusted Exchange Framework and Common Agreement*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/topic/interoperability/trusted-exchange-framework-and-common-agreement

³⁰⁷ The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2016). *Unique Device Identification (UDI)*. Retrieved from https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2015/02/tracking-medical-devices-with-a-unique-identifying-system

³⁰⁸ Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2018). *Draft U.S. Core Data for Interoperability* (*USCDI*) and *Proposed Expansion Process*. Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/draft-uscdi.pdf
³⁰⁹ National Institute of Standards and Technology. (n.d.). *Health IT Usability*. Retrieved from https://www.nist.gov/programs-projects/health-it-usability

310 X12. (n.d.). About X12. Retrieved from http://x12.org/x12org/about/asc-x12-about.cfm